

CITY OF COOPER CITY

Request for Proposal

Parks and Recreation Master Plan RFP 2023-6-REC

For information, contact the Purchasing Division:

The Purchasing Division 954-434-4300 Ext. # 268 Purchasing@CooperCity.gov

Release Date: Friday, December 22, 2023 Due Date: Wednesday, January 31, 2024

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Request for Proposal	
TABLE OF CONTENTS	2
NOTICE TO BIDDERS/PROPOSERS	
SECTION I – INTRODUCTION AND INFORMATION	4
SECTION II – SOLICITATION SCHEDULE	3
SECTION III - GENERAL CONDITIONS	g
SECTION IV - SPECIAL CONDITIONS	20
SECTION V - SCOPE OF WORK / TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS	32
5.1 TECHNICAL PROPOSAL	32
5.2 GENERAL INFORMATION	32
5.3. BACKGROUND	33
5.4 SCOPE OF SERVICES	
5.5 OPTIONAL BENEFITS OR SERVICES	40
SECTION VI - CONSIDERATION FOR AWARD / AWARD PROCEDURES	41
SECTION VII - PROPOSAL REQUIREMENTS	43
PROPOSAL FORMS	45

NOTICE TO BIDDERS/PROPOSERS

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the City of Cooper City, Florida, will be accepting sealed bids until 3:00 PM (EST) on Wednesday, January 31, 2024, from qualified contractors capable of providing a Parks and Recreation Master Plan. Bidders/Proposers shall comply with all rules and regulations for these services and follow the terms, conditions, and specifications contained in this solicitation. The Awarded vendor shall provide all labor, materials, insurance, and incidentals for the project to the City of Cooper City.

Parks and Recreation Master Plan RFP 2023-6-REC

The detailed Request for Proposal (RFP) shall be obtained online at www.DemandStar.com.

Proposals must be received in the City Clerk's Office located in City Hall, 9090 Southwest 50th Place, Cooper City, Florida 33328 no later than 3:00 PM (EST), Wednesday, January 31, 2024. The outside of the envelope or box must be clearly marked "RFP 2023-6-REC, Parks and Recreation Master Plan" and shall contain one (1) identified, unbound original, five (5) copies, and one (1) electronic copy (flash drive) of your bid/proposal.

For questions and/or requests for information about this solicitation, please contact Purchasing@CooperCity.gov. Such contact shall be for clarification purposes only. Material changes, if any, to the Scope of Services or bidding procedures will only be transmitted by written addendum. All questions must be submitted in writing. Questions of a material nature must be received prior to the cut-off date specified in the Bid/Proposal Schedule. No part of your bid/proposal can be submitted via fax or e-mail.

The City Commission of the City of Cooper City reserves the right, for any reason, to reject any and all bids/bids and to make awards in the best interest of the City.

A Cone of Silence is hereby imposed prohibiting communication regarding this Request for Proposal between a potential vendor, service provider, bidder, lobbyist, or; consultant and the City Commissioners, City's professional staff including, but not limited to, the City Manager, Staff, and any member of the City's selection or evaluation committee. The Cone of Silence excludes the City's Purchasing Division or the City employee designated as responsible for administering the procurement process for this solicitation. For further information about the Cone of Silence, please contact the City's Purchasing Division.

CITY OF COOPER CITY City Clerk's Office

Please publish one (1) time on: Friday, January 5, 2024

Please send invoice and proof of publication to:

Tedra Allen, CMC City Clerk

City of Cooper City 9090 SW 50 Place Cooper City, FL 33328 TAllen@CooperCity.gov

SECTION I – INTRODUCTION AND INFORMATION

This solicitation may include the words "bid", "proposal" and "offer". These words are used interchangeably in reference to all offers submitted by prospective respondents in response to Requests for Quotes, Requests for Qualifications, Requests for Proposals and Invitations to Bid.

1.1 PURPOSE

The City of Cooper City (the "City") will receive sealed bids on the date and time specified below for Parks and Recreation Master Plan as listed and specified herein and on the Bid Form which is and does become a part of this Bid.

1.2 DUE DATE & SUBMITTALS

- **1.2.1** All bids are due no later than 3:00 PM (EST), Wednesday, January 31, 2024, to the Office of the City Clerk located at 9090 SW 50th Place, Cooper City, FL 33328. Bids shall be opened and publicly read in the Commission Chambers, on the date and at the time specified.
- **1.2.2** Original copy of Bid Form as well as any other pertinent documents must be returned in order for the bid to be considered for award. All bids are subject to the conditions specified herein and on the attached General Conditions, Technical Specifications and Bid Form. The City encourages early submittal of bids.
- 1.2.3 The completed, signed bid must be submitted in a **SEALED ENVELOPE CLEARLY MARKED WITH THE BID**TITLE. Bids mistakenly opened by City staff, due to failure of the Bidder to correctly identify the package, will be rejected. Telegraphic, facsimile and email bids will not be accepted.
- **1.2.4** Bids received after the closing time and date, for any reason whatsoever, will not be considered. All bids received after that time will not be accepted and shall be returned to the Bidder. Any disputes regarding timely receipt of proposals shall be decided in the favor of the City. Late bids will be rejected.

1.3 PRE-PROPOSAL MEETING - N/A

1.4 ELIGIBILITY AND COMPETENCY OF BIDDERS

To be eligible for award of a contract in response to this solicitation, the Bidder must demonstrate that they, or the principals assigned to the project, have successfully completed services, as specified in the Scope of Services/Technical Specifications section of this solicitation, are normally and routinely engaged in performing such services and are properly and legally licensed to perform such work.

1.5 CONTRACT TERM

- **1.5.1** The term of this Agreement shall be for the duration of the project, City acceptance, and payment of the project.
- **1.5.2** Prior to extending any contract, and in exercising its discretion in its extension rights, the City shall review the Proposer's past performance, record of complaints, and compliance with the contract terms.
- **1.5.3** The form and legal sufficiency of the Contract shall be subject to the approval of the City Attorney.

1.6 SUPPLY/DELIVERY LOCATION

All work performed under this agreement will be ordered by and delivered to the City of Cooper City, either remotely or inperson.

1.7 PRICE

Bidder/Proposer warrants, by virtue of bidding, that the bid and prices quoted in the solicitation will be firm for acceptance by the City for a period of at least one-hundred and twenty (120) days from the bid due date unless otherwise stated herein. Bidder acknowledges that, in certain circumstances, the City may require this amount of time to evaluate and award a bid.

1.8 EQUITABLE ADJUSTMENT

The City may, in its sole discretion, make an equitable adjustment in the Contract Terms and conditions and/or pricing. If pricing or availability of supply is affected by extreme or unforeseen volatility in the marketplace that satisfy all the following criteria: 1) the volatility is due to causes wholly beyond the successful Bidder's control; 2) the volatility affects the marketplace or industry, not just the particular successful Bidder's source of supply; 3) the effect on pricing or availability of supply is substantial; and 4) the volatility so affects the successful Bidder that continued performance of the Contract would result in substantial loss. Any adjustment would require irrefutable evidence and written approval by the Purchasing Division.

1.9 METHOD OF AWARD

1.9.1 Award of Contract

A Contract (the "Agreement") may be awarded by the City Commission. The City reserves the right to execute or not execute, as applicable, a contract with the Proposer(s) that is determined to be in the City's best interests. The City reserves the right to award a contract to more than one Proposer, at the sole and absolute discretion of the City

Refer to Section VI for the award.

- **1.9.2** Bidder must provide a cost proposal listed on Bid Form to qualify for award of the contract.
- **1.9.3** The City reserves the right to reject all bids or any portion of any bid the City deems necessary for the best interest of the City, to accept any item or group of items unless qualified by the Bidder, to acquire additional quantities at prices quoted on the Bid Form unless additional quantities are not acceptable, in which case the Bid Form must be noted "BID IS FOR SPECIFIED QUANTITY ONLY." All awards made as a result of this bid shall conform to applicable Florida Statutes and the City Code.
- **1.9.4** The City shall award a contract to a Bidder through action taken by the City Commission of the City of Cooper City (the "City Commission") at a duly authorized meeting.
- **1.9.5** The General Terms and Conditions, the Special Conditions, the Technical Specifications, the Bidder's Proposal, the Contract referenced and the Work Authorizations are collectively an integral part of the contract between the City and the successful Bidder.
- **1.9.6** While the City Commission may determine to award a contract to a Bidder(s) under this Solicitation, said award may be conditional on the subsequent submission of other documents as specified in the Bid Form of this solicitation. The Bidder shall be in default of the contractual obligations if any of these documents are not submitted in a timely manner and in the form(s) required by the City. If the Bidder is in default, the City, through the Purchasing Division, will void its acceptance of the Bidder's offer and may determine to accept the offer from the second most responsive, responsible Bidder or re-solicit Bids. The City may, at its sole option, seek monetary restitution from the Bidder as a result of damages or excess costs sustained and/or may prohibit the Bidder from submitting future Bids for a period of one year.
- **1.9.7** The City reserves the right to automatically extend the contract for a maximum period not to exceed one-hundred and eighty (180) calendar days, in order to provide City departments with continual service and supplies while a new contract is being solicited, evaluated and/or awarded. If this right is exercised, the City shall notify the Bidder, in writing, of its intent to extend the contract for a definitive period of time prior to the effective date of the extension. By affixing its authorized signature to this Bid Form, the Bidder hereby acknowledges and agrees to this right of the City.

1.10 INVOICES/PAYMENT

The City will accept invoices no more frequently than once per month. Each invoice shall fully detail the related costs and shall specify the status of the task or project as of the date of the invoice with regard to the accepted schedule for that task or project. Payment will be made within forty-five (45) days after receipt of an invoice acceptable to the City, in accordance with the Florida Local Government Prompt Payment Act. If, at any time during the contract, the City shall not approve or accept the Contractor's work product, and agreement cannot be reached between the City and the Contractor to resolve the problem to the City's satisfaction, the City shall negotiate with the Contractor on a payment for the work completed and usable to the City.

Payment Method

The City of Cooper City has implemented a Procurement Card (P-Card) program which changes how payments are remitted to its vendors. The City has transitioned from traditional paper checks to payment by credit card via MasterCard or Visa. This allows vendors of the City of Cooper City to receive your payment fast and safely. No more waiting for checks to be printed and mailed. Payments will be made utilizing the City's P-Card (MasterCard or Visa). Accordingly, firms must presently have the ability to accept credit card payment or take whatever steps necessary to implement acceptance of a credit card before the commencement of a contract. See Contract Payment Method form attached.

PCI DSS (Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard) Compliance

Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable state, federal and international laws, as well as industry best practices, governing the collection, access, use, disclosure, safeguarding and destruction of protected information.

Contractor and/or any subcontractor that handles credit card data must be, and remain, PCI compliant under the current standards and will provide documentation confirming compliance upon request by the City of Cooper City. Failure to produce documentation could result in termination of the contract.

BIDDERS WILL NOT BE PERMITTED TO PICK UP CHECKS FROM THE CITY.

Invoices shall be emailed MONTHLY to AccountsPayable@CooperCity.gov, or sent via US Mail to City of Cooper City, 9090 SW 50 Place, Cooper City, FL 33328. All invoices must reference the applicable Work Authorization and/or Bid number.

All payments shall be governed by the Local Government Prompt Payment Act, as set forth in Part VII, Chapters 218, Florida Statutes.

1.11 INFORMATION OR CLARIFICATION

For information concerning procedures for responding to this solicitation, contact the Purchasing Division via email Purchasing@CooperCity.gov. Such contact shall be for clarification purposes only. Material changes, if any, to the Scope of Services or bidding procedures will only be transmitted by written addendum.

All questions must be submitted in writing. Questions of a material nature must be received prior to the cut-off date specified in the Bid Schedule. No part of your bid can be submitted via fax or e-mail.

1.12 BILLING INSTRUCTIONS

Invoices, unless otherwise indicated, shall show any applicable purchase order number, task order, and respective Bid/Proposal number and shall be submitted to the Accounts Payable division of Finance located at 9090 SW 50 Place, Cooper City, FL 33328, with the requesting Department labeled on the mailing envelope. Invoices may be emailed to AccountsPayable@CooperCity.gov.

1.13 WRITTEN CONTRACT

The awarded Bidder/Successful Proposer shall be required to enter into a written Contract with the City, The Contract form shall be prepared by the City and shall incorporate the terms of this solicitation, the accepted Bid, and include a termination

for convenience clause and other terms which may be required by the City and acceptable by the City Commissioners. The Contract shall be substantially in the form attached to this solicitation. No work shall be performed or payment due unless a written Contract is fully executed and approved by the City Commissioners.

[END OF SECTION]

SECTION II – SOLICITATION SCHEDULE

Item	Date
Request for Proposal Issued and Advertised	Friday, December 22, 2023
Last Date for Receipt of Questions of a Material Nature	Friday, January 19, 2024
PROPOSAL DUE (Prior to 3:00PM EST)	Wednesday, January 31, 2024
Review of Proposals & Selection of Candidates for Presentations	Week of February 5th, 2024 Through Week of February 12th, 2024
Presentations & Final Ranking	Week of February 19th, 2024
Recommendation of Award/Agenda Item Request	Friday, March 1, 2024
Anticipated Award of Contract by City Commission	Tuesday, March 12, 2024

^{***} Schedule subject to change ***

[END OF SECTION]

SECTION III - GENERAL CONDITIONS

These instructions are standard for all contracts for commodities or services issued through the City of Cooper City Finance Department - Purchasing Division. The City may delete, supersede, or modify any of these standard instructions for a particular contract by indicating such change in the Special Conditions, Technical Specifications, Instructions, Bid Pages, Addenda, and Legal Advertisement.

3.0 SPECIAL CONDITIONS

Any and all Special Conditions that may vary from these General Conditions shall have precedence.

3.1 BID/PROPOSAL TABULATIONS

Proposers desiring a copy of the Bid/Proposal tabulation may obtain one online at www.DemandStar.com.

3.2 NO BID/PROPOSAL

If not submitting a Bid/Proposal, please respond by returning a statement indicating your reason. Repeated failure to respond without sufficient justification shall be cause for removal of a supplier's name from the Bid/Proposal mailing list. NOTE: In order to qualify as a respondent, a Bid/Proposer shall submit a "no bid" and same shall be received no later than the stated Bid/Proposal opening date and hour.

3.3 TAXES

The City is exempt from Federal Excise and State taxes. The applicable tax exemption number shall be printed on the task order, Purchase Order, or other authorizing City Document.

3.4 MISTAKES

Proposers are expected to examine the specifications, delivery schedules, Bid/Proposal prices and extensions and all instructions pertaining to supplies and services. Failure to do so shall be at the Bidder/proposer risk. In the case of a discrepancy in computing the total amount of the Bid/Proposal, the UNIT PRICE quoted shall govern.

3.5 ESTIMATED QUANTITIES

No guarantee is expressed or implied as to the total quantity of commodities/services to be purchased pursuant to this solicitation. Estimated quantities will be used for comparison and ranking purposes only. The City is not obligated to contract for a given amount of commodities/services subsequent to the award of this solicitation. The City reserves the right to issue separate purchase orders as needed, issue a blanket purchase order, and release partial quantities, or any combination of the preceding as deemed necessary by the City.

3.6 PROTESTS, APPEALS AND DISPUTES

Any actual or prospective bidder, proposer, offeror, or contractor who is aggrieved in connection with this solicitation or the award of the resulting contract may protest to the City's Procurement Division. Protests shall be submitted in writing to the Purchasing Division no later than five (5) business days after such aggrieved person knows or should have known of the facts giving rise thereto. The decision of the Purchasing Agent shall be final unless within three (3) business days from the receipt of the decision, the protestant files a written appeal with the City Manager. The Purchasing Division shall act as the City's representative, in the issuance and administration of all contracts, and shall issue and receive all documents, notices, and all correspondence relating to the bidding process. All costs accruing from a Bid/Proposal or award challenge shall be assumed by the challenger. The decision of the City Manager shall be final and conclusive. The City Manager's decision shall be binding on all parties concerned, subject to review only on the grounds that it constitutes arbitrary action, in a court of competent jurisdiction in Broward County in accordance with laws of the State of Florida.

(see Cooper City Code of Ordinances Section 2-265 for further information.)

3.7 NON-CONFORMANCE TO CONTRACT CONDITIONS

Services may be tested for compliance with specifications. Services delivered, not conforming to specifications, may be rejected and returned at vendor's expense. These services and services not delivered as per delivery date in Bid/Proposal and/or Purchase order or Task Order may be purchased on the open market with any increase in cost charged to the Proposer. Any violation of these stipulations may also result in:

- a. Vendor's name being removed from the vendor list;
- b. All City Departments being advised not to do business with vendor.

3.8 DISPUTES

In case of any doubt or difference of opinion as to the items to be furnished hereunder, the decision of the City shall be final and binding on both parties.

3.9 LEGAL REQUIREMENTS

Federal, state, county and City laws, ordinances, rules and regulations that in any manner affect the items covered herein apply. Lack of knowledge by the Proposer shall in no way be a cause for relief from responsibility.

3.10 PATENTS AND ROYALTIES

The Proposer, without exception, shall indemnify and hold harmless the City of Cooper City, Florida and its employees from liability of any nature or kind, including cost and expenses for, or on account of, any alleged or actual infringement of any copyrighted, patented, or unpatented invention, process, or article manufactured or used in the performance of the contract, including its use by the City of Cooper City, Florida. If the Proposer uses any design, device or materials covered by letters, patent, or copyright, it is mutually understood and agreed, without exception, that the Bid/Proposal prices shall include all royalties or costs arising from the use of such design, device, or materials in any way involved in the work.

3.11 OSHA

The Proposer warrants that the products supplied and services rendered to the City shall conform in all respects to the standards set forth in the Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970, as amended, and the failure to comply with this condition shall be considered as a breach of contract. Any fines levied because of inadequacies to comply with these requirements shall be borne solely by the Proposer responsible for same.

3.12 ANTI-DISCRIMINATION

The Proposer certifies that he/she is in compliance with the non-discrimination clause contained in Florida State Statute Section 202, Executive Order 11246, as amended by Executive Order 11375 and applicable laws relative to equal employment opportunity for all persons without regard to race, color, religion, sex or national origin.

3.13 DEFAULT

In the event of default on a contract, the Successful Proposer shall pay all attorneys' fees and court costs incurred by City defending any suit or action arising from this solicitation or the resulting agreement, including any costs incurred to collect any liquidated damages. The City further reserves the right to retain any bonds issued with the Bid/Proposal.

3.14 DISCLAIMER

The City may, in its sole and absolute discretion, accept or reject, in whole or in part, for any reason whatsoever any or all Bid/Proposals; re-advertise this Bid/Proposal; postpone or cancel at any time this Bid/Proposal process; or waive any formalities of or irregularities in the bidding process. Bid/Proposals that are not submitted on time and/or do not conform to the City's requirements shall not be considered. After all Bid/Proposals are analyzed, organizations submitting Bid/Proposals that appear, solely in the opinion of the City, to be the most competitive, shall be submitted to the City Commission, and the final selection will be made shortly thereafter with a timetable set solely by the City. The selection by the City shall be based on the Bid/Proposal, which is, in the sole opinion of the City Commission, in the best interest of the City. The issuance of this Bid/Proposal constitutes only an invitation to make presentations to the City. The City reserves the right to determine, at its sole discretion, whether any aspect of the Bid/Proposal satisfies the criteria established in this

Bid/Proposal. In all cases the City shall have no liability to any respondent for any costs or expense, incurred in connection with this Bid/Proposal or otherwise.

3.15 EVIDENCE

The submission of a Bid/Proposal shall be prima facie evidence that the Proposer is familiar with and agrees to comply with the contents of this Bid/Proposal.

3.16 DEMONSTRATION OF COMPETENCY

3.16.1 Minimum Qualifications

Proposers shall be in the business of parks and recreation master plan services and must possess sufficient financial support, equipment, and organization to ensure that it can satisfactorily perform the services if awarded a Contract. Proposers must demonstrate that they, or the key staff assigned to the project, have successfully provided services with similar magnitude to those specified in the scope of services to at least three entities similar in size and complexity to the City of Cooper City and the managerial and financial ability to successfully perform the work. Should proposer have provided service in the past 5 years for the City of Cooper City or be a current service provider, proposer must indicate what work was performed, contract number if available and contract/project value of the work performed.

Proposers shall satisfy each of the following requirements cited below. Failure to do so may result in the proposal being deemed non-responsive.

- **3.16.2** Proposer or principals shall have relevant experience in parks and recreation master plan services. Assigned staff to supervise the work must have a minimum of 3-years of experience in parks and recreation master plan services and have served a similar size and complexity to the City of Cooper City.
- **3.16.3** Before awarding a contract, the City reserves the right to require that a Proposer submit such evidence of qualifications as the City may deem necessary. Further, the City may consider any evidence of the financial, technical, and other qualifications and abilities of a firm or principals, including previous experiences of same with the City and performance evaluation for services, in making the award in the best interest of the City.
- **3.16.4** Firm or principals shall have no record of judgments, pending lawsuits against the City or criminal activities involving moral turpitude and not have any conflicts of interest that have not been waived by the City Commission.
- **3.16.5** Neither firm nor any principal, officer, or stockholder shall be in arrears or in default of any debt or contract involving the City, (as a party to a contract, or otherwise); nor have failed to perform faithfully on any previous contract with the City.
- **3.16.6** Pre-award inspection of the Bidder/proposer facility may be made prior to the award of contract. Bid/Proposals shall only be considered from firms, which are regularly engaged in the business of providing the goods and/or services as described in this Bid/Proposal. Proposers shall be able to demonstrate a good record of performance for a reasonable period of time, and have sufficient financial support, equipment and organization to ensure that they can satisfactorily execute the services if awarded a contract under the terms and conditions herein stated. The terms "equipment and organization" as used herein shall be construed to mean a fully equipped and well-established company in line with the best business practices in the industry and as determined by the City.
- **3.16.7** The City shall consider any available evidence regarding the financial and technical qualifications and abilities of a Proposer as well as past performance (experience) with the City and any and all other evidence the City deems pertinent in making the award in the best interest of the City.
- **3.16.8** The City may, during the term of the Contract between the City and the Successful Proposer is in force, review the Successful Proposer's record of performance to ensure that the Proposer is continuing to provide sufficient financial support, equipment and organization as prescribed in this Solicitation. Irrespective of the Successful Proposer's performance on contracts awarded to it by the City, the City may place said contracts on probationary status and implement

termination procedures if the City determines that the Successful Proposer no longer possesses the financial support, equipment and organization which would have been necessary during the term of the Contract in order to comply with this demonstration of competency section.

3.17 ASSIGNMENT

The Successful Proposer shall not assign, transfer, convey, sublet or otherwise dispose of the contract, including any or all of its right, title or interest therein, or his/her or its power to execute such contract to any person, company or corporation without prior written consent of the City.

3.18 INDEMNIFICATION

The Successful Proposer shall indemnify and hold harmless the City, its officers, agents, and employees, from and against any and all liabilities, damages, losses and costs, including but not limited to reasonable attorney's fees, to the extent caused by the negligence, recklessness, or intentional wrongful misconduct of the Proposer and persons employed or utilized by the Proposer in the performance of the Contract.

City reserves the right to select its own legal counsel to conduct any defense in any such proceeding and all costs and fees associated therewith shall be the responsibility of Awarded Vendor under the indemnification agreement. Nothing contained herein is intended nor shall it be construed to waive City's rights and immunities under the common law or § 768.28, Florida Statutes, as may be amended from time to time.

3.19 NON-EXCLUSIVE

Proposer agrees and understands that the contract shall not be construed as an exclusive arrangement and further agrees that the City may, at any time, secure similar or identical services from another vendor at the City's sole option.

3.20 UNCONTROLLABLE CIRCUMSTANCES ("FORCE MAJEURE")

The City and Contractor will be excused from the performance of their respective obligations under this agreement when and to the extent that their performance is delayed or prevented by any circumstances beyond their control including, fire, flood, explosion, strikes or other labor disputes, act of God or public emergency, war, riot, civil commotion, malicious damage, act or omission of any governmental authority, delay or failure or shortage of any type of transportation, equipment, or service from a public utility needed for their performance, provided that:

- **3.21.1** The non-performing party gives the other party prompt written notice describing the particulars of the Force Majeure including, but not limited to, the nature of the occurrence and its expected duration, and continues to furnish timely reports with respect thereto during the period of the Force Majeure;
- **3.21.2** The excuse of performance is of no greater scope and of no longer duration than is required by the Force Majeure;
- **3.21.3** No obligations of either party that arose before the Force Majeure causing the excuse of performance are excused as a result of the Force Majeure; and
- **3.21.4** The non-performing party uses its best efforts to remedy its inability to perform. Notwithstanding the above, performance shall not be excused under this Section for a period in excess of two (2) months, provided that in extenuating circumstances, the City may excuse performance for a longer term. Economic hardship of the Contractor will not constitute Force Majeure. The term of the agreement shall be extended by a period equal to that during which either party's performance is suspended under this Section.

3.22 CANADIAN COMPANIES

In the event Contractor is a corporation organized under the laws of any province of Canada or is a Canadian federal corporation, the City may enforce in the United States of America or in Canada or in both countries a judgment entered against the Contractor. The Contractor waives any and all defenses to the City's enforcement in Canada, of a judgment

entered by a court in the United States of America. All monetary amounts set forth in this Contract are in United States dollars.

3.23 COLLUSION

By offering a submission pursuant to this Request for Proposal, the Proposer certifies the Proposer has not divulged, discussed, or compared his/her Bid/Proposal with other Proposers and has not colluded with any other Proposer or parties to this Bid/Proposal whatsoever. The Proposer certifies, and in the case of a joint Bid/Proposal, each party thereto certifies, as to his/her own organization, that in connection with this Bid/Proposal:

- **3.23.1** Any prices and/or cost data submitted have been arrived at independently, without consultation, communication or agreement for the purpose of restricting competition, as to any matter relating to such prices and/or cost data, with any other Proposer or with any competitor.
- **3.23.2** Any prices and/or cost data quoted for this Bid/Proposal have not knowingly been disclosed by the Proposer and will not knowingly be disclosed by the Proposer prior to the scheduled opening, directly or indirectly to any other Proposer or to any competitor.
- **3.23.3** No attempt has been made or will be made by the Proposer to induce any other person or firm to submit or not to submit a Bid/Proposal for the purpose of restricting competition.
- **3.23.4** The only person or persons interested in this Bid/Proposal, principal or principals is/are named therein and that no person other than therein mentioned has any interest in this Bid/Proposal or in the contract to be entered into.
- **3.23.5** No person or agency has been employed or retained to solicit or secure the award of the Bid/Proposal upon an agreement or understanding for a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee except for bona fide employees maintained by the Proposer.

3.24 CONE OF SILENCE

- A. <u>Definitions:</u> "Cone of Silence," as used herein, means a prohibition on any communication regarding this Request for Proposal/Invitation to Bid/Proposal between:
- i. a potential vendor, service provider, Proposer, lobbyist, or consultant, and;
- ii. the City Commissioners, City's professional staff including, but not limited to, the City Manager and his/her staff, any member of the City's selection or evaluation committee.
 - B. <u>Restriction; Notice:</u> A Cone of Silence shall be imposed upon each solicitation after its advertisement. At the time of imposition of the Cone of Silence, the City Manager or his/her designee shall provide for public notice of the Cone of Silence by posting a notice at City Hall. Additional notice thereof shall be provided to the affected departments, and to each City Commissioner. The City may include a statement disclosing the requirements of this section in any public solicitation for goods or services.
 - C. <u>Termination of Cone of Silence:</u> The Cone of Silence shall terminate at the beginning of the City Commission meeting (whether regular or special meeting) at which the City Manager makes a written recommendation to the City Commission for the award of the Contract. However, if the City Commission refers back to the City Manager or staff for further information, the Cone of Silence shall be re-imposed until such time as the Manager makes a subsequent written recommendation.

Exceptions to Applicability: The provisions of this section shall not apply to:

- i. Oral communications at pre-solicitation meetings;
- ii. Oral presentations before selection or evaluation committees;

- iii. Public presentations made to the City Commissioners during any duly noticed public meeting; Communications in writing at any time with any City employee, unless specifically prohibited by the applicable solicitation documents; in which case the Proposer shall file a copy of any written communication with the City Clerk. The City Clerk shall make copies available to any person upon request;
- iv. Communications regarding a particular solicitation between a potential vendor, service provider, Proposer, lobbyist or consultant and the City's Purchasing Division or City employee designated responsible for administering the procurement process for such solicitation, provided the communication is limited strictly to matters of process or procedure already contained in the corresponding solicitation document.
 - D. <u>Penalties:</u> Violation of this section by a particular Proposer shall render any award to said Proposer potentially void by the City Commission or City Manager. Any person who violates a provision of this section may be prohibited from serving on a City selection or evaluation committee. In addition to any other penalty provided herein, violation of any provision of this section by a City employee may subject said employee to disciplinary action.
 - E. <u>Clarification</u>: Please contact the City's Purchasing Division or the City employee designated responsible for administering the procurement process for this solicitation for any questions concerning "Cone of Silence" compliance.

3.25 ELIGIBILITY

All agents, employees and subcontractors of the Proposer retained to perform services pursuant to this Bid/Proposal shall comply with all laws of the United States concerning work eligibility.

3.26 PROPERTY

Property owned by the City is the responsibility of the City. Such property furnished to the Successful Proposer for repair, modification, study, etc., shall remain the property of the City. Damages to such property occurring while in the possession of the Successful Proposer shall be the responsibility of the Successful Proposer. Damages occurring to such property while in route to the City shall be the responsibility of the Successful Proposer. In the event such property is destroyed or declared a total loss, the Successful Proposer shall be responsible for replacement value of the property at the current market value, less depreciation of the property if any.

3.27 TERMINATION FOR DEFAULT

If Successful Proposer defaults in its performance under the Contract and does not cure the default within 30 days after written notice of default, the City Manager may terminate the Contract, in whole or in part, upon written notice without penalty to the City. In such event the Successful Proposer shall be liable for damages including the excess cost of procuring similar supplies or services: provided that if, (1) it is determined for any reason that the Successful Proposer was not in default or (2) the Successful Proposer's failure to perform is without his/her or his/her subcontractor's control, fault or negligence, the termination will be deemed to be a termination for convenience of the City.

3.28 TERMINATION

3.28.1 Default by Contractor

In addition to all other remedies available to the City, this Agreement shall be subject to cancellation by the City for cause, should the Contractor neglect or fail to perform or observe any of the terms, provisions, conditions, or requirements herein contained, if such neglect or failure shall continue for a period of thirty (30) days after receipt by Contractor of written notice of such neglect or failure. The City shall be the sole judge of nonperformance.

3.28.2 City Termination

(a) In the event there should occur any Material Breach or Material Default in the performance of any covenant or obligation of Contractor which has not been remedied within thirty (30) days after receipt of written notice from City specifying such breach or default (or such longer

period of time as is reasonably necessary to cure any such breach or default which is not capable of being cured within thirty (30) days, provided that Contractor has undertaken the cure within such thirty (30) days and proceeds diligently thereafter to cure in an expeditious manner), City, may if such breach or default is continuing, terminate this Agreement upon written notice to Contractor.

- (b) If Contractor shall fail to cure its breach or default as specified in this Section, City may terminate this Agreement upon thirty (30) days written notice. In such case, Contractor shall not be entitled to receive further payment for services rendered from the Effective Date of the Notice of Termination.
- (c) In addition, City may invoke performance and payment bonds and may enter into a separate contract for the completion of the Agreement, according to its terms and provisions, or use such other methods as in City's sole opinion shall be required for the completion of the Agreement.
- (d) All damages, costs and charges incurred by City, together with the cost of completing the terms and provisions of the Agreement, shall be deducted from any monies due or which may become due to Contractor. In case the damages, and expenses so incurred by City shall exceed the unpaid balance, then Contractor shall be liable and shall pay to City the amount of such excess.
- (e) If after Notice of Termination it is determined for any reason that Contractor was not in breach or default, then the rights and obligations of City and Contractor shall be the same as if the Notice of Termination had not been issued pursuant to the termination for cause clause as set forth in this Section.
- (f) Upon receipt of Notice of Termination, Contractor shall promptly discontinue all affected work unless the Notice of Termination directs otherwise, deliver or otherwise make available to City all data, drawings, specifications, reports, estimates, summaries, such other information as may have been required under the terms of Agreement whether completed or in process.
- (g) The following events shall, without limitation, constitute a Material Breach or a Material Default by Contractor for purposes of this Section:
 - Contractor shall abandon as hereinafter defined, the performance of Collection Services for a period of five (5) consecutive calendar days unless caused by event of Uncontrollable Force. As used herein, the term "abandon" shall refer to voluntary cessation of performance of Collection Service.
 - 2. The failure of Contractor to pay amounts owed to City under the terms of this Agreement within fourteen (14) calendar days after such amounts become finally due and payable.
 - 3. In the event that the Contractor becomes financially distressed as evidenced by one or more of the following:
 - i. Contractor fails to pay its debts when they become due;
 - Contractor has filed for relief or reorganization and bankruptcy or insolvency;

iii. Contractor makes an assignment for benefit of its creditors in lieu of taking advantage of any available bankruptcy or insolvency law;

Contractor shall consent to the appointment of a custodian, receiver, trustee or other officer with similar powers with respect to any substantial part of its property; or if Contractor is adjudicated insolvent or shall take corporate action for the purpose of any of the foregoing.

- 4. The default by Contractor with respect to any obligation to any third party pertaining to Contractor or to Collection Services, which may permit any third party, either immediately or following notice and/or the passage of time to accelerate the maturity of any obligation of Contractor, to assume control of Contractor or take possession of or to transfer or caused to be transferred to any third party any portion of the assets of Contractor, but only if such default materially interferes with or prevents Contractor's performance under the terms of this Agreement.
- 5. If Contractor shall fail to submit a Performance Bond or a renewal or substitute Performance Bond as required pursuant to this Agreement.
- 6. If Contractor shall fail to diligently perform its work in accordance with the requirements of this Agreement.

The City Manager may terminate the Contract, in whole or in part, upon 30 days prior written notice, when it is in the best interest of the City. If the Contract is for supplies, products, equipment or software, and is terminated for convenience by the City, the Successful Proposer will be compensated in accordance with an agreed upon adjustment of cost. To the extent that the Contract is for services and so terminated, the City shall be liable only for payment in accordance with the payment provisions of the Contract for those services rendered prior to termination.

3.28.3 Termination for Convenience

The City reserves the right, in its best interest as determined by the City, to cancel this Agreement for convenience by giving written notice to the Contractor at least thirty (30) days prior to the effective date of such cancellation. In the event this Agreement is terminated for convenience, Contractor shall be paid for any services performed to the City's satisfaction pursuant to the Agreement through the termination date specified in the written notice of termination. Contractor acknowledges and agrees that it has received good, valuable, and sufficient consideration from City, the receipt and adequacy of which are hereby acknowledged by Contractor, for City's right to terminate this Agreement for convenience.

3.28.4 Cancellation for Unappropriated Funds

The City reserves the right, in its best interest as determined by the City, to cancel this contract for unappropriated funds or unavailability of funds by giving written notice to the Contractor at least thirty (30) days prior to the effective date of such cancellation. The obligation of the City for payment to a Contractor is limited to the availability of funds appropriated in a current fiscal period, and continuation of the contract into a subsequent fiscal period is subject to appropriation of funds, unless otherwise provided by law.

3.29 CONFIDENTIALITY

As a political subdivision, the City is subject to the Florida Sunshine Act and Public Records Law. If this Contract contains a confidentiality provision, it shall have no application when disclosure is required by Florida law or upon court order.

3.30 GOVERNING LAW AND VENUE

The validity and effect of this Contract shall be governed by the laws of the State of Florida. The parties agree that any action, mediation or arbitration arising out of this Contract shall take place in Broward County, Florida, or in the event of federal jurisdiction, in the Southern District of Florida.

3.31 NO PARTNERSHIP OR JOINT VENTURE

Nothing contained in this Bid/Proposal or the resulting Contract will be deemed or construed to create a partnership or joint venture between the City and the Successful Proposer, or to create any other similar relationship between the parties.

3.32 AUDITS

City shall have the right to audit the books, records, and accounts of Contractor and Contractor's subcontractors that are related to this Agreement. Contractor shall keep, and Contractor shall cause Contractor's subcontractors to keep, such books, records, and accounts as may be necessary in order to record complete and correct entries related to this Agreement. All books, records, and accounts of Contractor and Contractor's subcontractors shall be kept in written form, or in a form capable of conversion into written form within a reasonable time, and upon request to do so, Contractor or Contractor's subcontractor, as applicable, shall make same available at no cost to City in written form.

Contractor and Contractor's subcontractors shall preserve and make available, at reasonable times for examination and audit by City in Broward County, Florida, all financial records, supporting documents, statistical records, and any other documents pertinent to this Agreement for the required retention period of the Florida public records law, Chapter 119, Florida Statutes (2022), as may be amended or revised, if applicable, or, if the Florida Public Records Act is not applicable, for a minimum period of three (3) years after termination of this Agreement. If any audit has been initiated and audit findings have not been resolved at the end of the retention period or three (3) years, whichever is longer, the books, records, and accounts shall be retained until resolution of the audit findings. If the Florida public records law is determined by City to be applicable to Contractor and Contractor's subcontractors' records, Contractor and Contractor's subcontractors shall comply with all requirements thereof; however, Contractor and Contractor's subcontractors shall violate no confidentiality or non-disclosure requirement of either federal or state law. Any incomplete or incorrect entry in such books, records, and accounts shall be a basis for City's disallowance and recovery of any payment upon such entry.

Contractor shall, by written contract, require Contractor's subcontractors to agree to the requirements and obligations of this Section.

The Contractor shall maintain during the term of the Agreement all books of account, reports and records in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices and standards for records directly related to this Agreement.

3.33 PUBLIC RECORDS:

- a. The Successful Proposer agrees to keep and maintain public records in Successful Proposer's possession or control in connection with Successful Proposer's performance under this Agreement. Successful Proposer additionally agrees to comply specifically with the provisions of Section 119.0701, Florida Statutes. Successful Proposer shall ensure that public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed, except as authorized by law, for the duration of the Agreement, and following completion of the Agreement until the records are transferred to the City.
- b. Upon request from the City custodian of public records, Successful Proposer shall provide the City with a copy of the requested records or allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time at a cost that does not exceed the cost provided by Chapter 119, Florida Statutes, or as otherwise provided by law.
- c. Unless otherwise provided by law, any and all records, including but not limited to reports, surveys, and other data and documents provided or created in connection with this Agreement are and shall remain the property of the City.

- d. Upon completion of this Agreement or in the event of termination by either party, any and all public records relating to the Agreement in the possession of the Awarded Vendor shall be delivered by the Successful Proposer to the City Manager, at no cost to the City, within seven (7) days. All such records stored electronically by Successful Proposer shall be delivered to the City in a format that is compatible with the City's information technology systems. Once the public records have been delivered upon completion or termination of this Agreement, the Successful Proposer shall destroy any and all duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements.
- e. Any compensation due to Successful Proposer shall be withheld until all records are received as provided herein.
- f. Successful Proposer's failure or refusal to comply with the provisions of this section shall result in the immediate termination of this Agreement by the City.
- g. In accordance with Section 119.0701(1)(a), Florida Statutes, IF THE SUCCESSFUL PROPOSER HAS QUESTIONS REGARDING THE APPLICATION OF CHAPTER 119, FLORIDA STATUTES, TO THE CONTRACTOR'S DUTY TO PROVIDE PUBLIC RECORDS RELATING TO THIS CONTRACT, CONTACT CUSTODIAN OF PUBLIC RECORDS:

CITY CLERK
CITY OF COOPER CITY
9090 SW 50 PLACE
COOPER CITY, FL 33328
954-434-4300 x #291
PRR@cooperCity.gov

3.34 SCRUTINIZED COMPANIES

Subject to *Odebrecht Construction, Inc., v. Prasad*, 876 F.Supp.2d 1305 (S.D. Fla. 2012), *affirmed, Odebrecht Construction, Inc., v. Secretary, Florida Department of Transportation*, 715 F.3d 1268 (11th Cir. 2013), with regard to the "Cuba Amendment," the Contractor certifies that it is not on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List or the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List created pursuant to Section 215.4725, Florida Statutes (2022), as may be amended or revised, and that it is not engaged in a boycott of Israel, and that it does not have business operations in Cuba or Syria, as provided in Section 287.135, Florida Statutes (2022), as may be amended or revised. The City may terminate this Agreement at the City's option if the Contractor is found to have submitted a false certification as provided under subsection (5) of Section 287.135, Florida Statutes (2022), as may be amended or revised, or been placed on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List or the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List created pursuant to Section 215.4725, Florida Statutes (2022), as may be amended or revised, or is engaged in a boycott of Israel or has been engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria, as defined in Section 287.135, Florida Statutes (2022), as may be amended or revised.

3.35 E-VERIFY

a. Registration Requirement; Termination. Pursuant to Section 448.095, Florida Statutes, effective January 1, 2021, the Successful Proposer ("Contractor"), shall register with and use the E-verify system in order to verify the work authorization status of all newly hired employees. Contractor shall register for and utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify System to verify the employment eligibility of:

- b. All persons employed by a Contractor to perform employment duties within Florida during the term of the contract; and
- c. All persons (including sub vendors/sub consultants/subcontractors) assigned by Contractor to perform work pursuant to the contract with the City of Cooper City. The Contractor acknowledges and agrees that registration and use of the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify System during the term of the contract is a condition of the contract with the City of Cooper City; and
- d. The Contractor shall comply with the provisions of Section 448.095, Fla. Stat., "Employment Eligibility," as amended from time to time. This includes, but is not limited to registration and utilization of the E-Verify System to verify the work authorization status of all newly hired employees. Contractor shall also require all subcontractors to provide an affidavit attesting that the subcontractor does not employ, contract with, or subcontract with, an unauthorized alien. The Contractor shall maintain a copy of such affidavit for the duration of the contract. Failure to comply will lead to termination of this Contract, or if a subcontractor knowingly violates the statute, the subcontract must be terminated immediately. Any challenge to termination under this provision must be filed in the Circuit Court no later than twenty (20) calendar days after the date of termination. Termination of this Contract under this Section is not a breach of contract and may not be considered as such. If this contract is terminated for a violation of the statute by the Contractor, the Contractor may not be awarded a public contract for a period of one (1) year after the date of termination.

3.36 BIDDERS AND PROPOSERS ARE HEREBY NOTIFIED OF THE INCLUSION OF FLORIDA STATUTE §287.05701, AS MAY BE AMENDED, REGARDING CONSIDERATION OF VENDOR RESPONSIBILITY:

§287.05701 Prohibition against considering social, political, or ideological interests in government contracting. —

- (1) As used in this section, the term "awarding body" means:
- (a) For state contracts, an agency, or the department.
- (b) For local government contracts, the governing body of a county, a municipality, a special district, or any other political subdivision of the state.
- (2)(a) An awarding body may not request documentation of or consider a vendor's social, political, or ideological interests when determining if the vendor is a responsible vendor.
- (b) An awarding body may not give preference to a vendor based on the vendor's social, political, or ideological interests.
- (3) Beginning July 1, 2023, any solicitation for the procurement of commodities or contractual services by an awarding body must include a provision notifying vendors of the provisions of this section.

[END OF SECTION]

SECTION IV - SPECIAL CONDITIONS

4.1 GENERAL CONDITIONS

The General Conditions shown above (Section III) are modified as follows.

4.2 TIME OF COMPLETION

By virtue of the submission of a Proposal, Proposer agrees and fully understands that the completion time of the work of the Contract is an essential and material condition of the Contract and that time is of the essence. The Awarded Vendor agrees that all work shall be prosecuted regularly, diligently and uninterrupted at such rate of progress as will ensure full completion thereof within the time specified. Failure to complete the work within the time period specified shall be considered a default.

4.3 INSURANCE

Insurance Requirements

As a condition precedent to the effectiveness of this Agreement, during the term of this Agreement and during any renewal or extension term of this Agreement, the Contractor, at its sole expense, shall provide insurance of such types and with such terms and limits as noted below. Providing proof of and maintaining adequate insurance coverage are material obligations of the Contractor. The Contractor shall provide the City a certificate of insurance evidencing such coverage. The Contractor's insurance coverage shall be primary insurance for all applicable policies. The limits of coverage under each policy maintained by the Contractor shall not be interpreted as limiting the Contractor's liability and obligations under this Agreement. All insurance policies shall be through insurers authorized or eligible to write policies in the State of Florida and possess an A.M. Best rating of A-, VII or better, subject to approval by the City's Risk Manager.

The coverages, limits, and endorsements required herein protect the interests of the City, and these coverages, limits, and/or endorsements shall in no way be relied upon by the Contractor for assessing the extent or determining appropriate types and limits of coverage to protect the Contractor against any loss exposures, whether as a result of this Agreement or otherwise. The requirements contained herein, as well as the City's review or acknowledgement, are not intended to and shall not in any manner limit or qualify the liabilities and obligations assumed by the Contractor under this Agreement.

The following insurance policies and coverages are required:

Commercial General Liability

Coverage must be afforded under a Commercial General Liability policy with limits not less than:

\$1,000,000 each occurrence and \$2,000,000 aggregate for Bodily Injury, Property Damage, and Personal and Advertising Injury

\$1,000,000 each occurrence and \$2,000,000 aggregate for Products and Completed Operations

Policy must include coverage for contractual liability and independent contractors.

The City, a Florida municipal corporation, its officials, employees, and volunteers are to be covered as an additional insured with a CG 20 26 04 13 Additional Insured – Designated Person or Organization Endorsement or similar endorsement providing equal or broader Additional Insured Coverage with respect to liability arising out of activities performed by or on behalf of the Contractor. The coverage shall contain no special limitation on the scope of protection afforded to the City, its officials, employees, and volunteers.

Business Automobile Liability

Coverage must be afforded for all Owned, Hired, Scheduled, and Non-Owned vehicles for Bodily Injury and Property Damage in an amount not less than \$1,000,000 combined single limit each accident.

If the Contractor does not own vehicles, the Contractor shall maintain coverage for Hired and Non-Owned Auto Liability, which may be satisfied by way of endorsement to the Commercial General Liability policy or separate Business Auto Liability policy.

Workers' Compensation and Employer's Liability

Coverage must be afforded per Chapter 440, Florida Statutes. Any person or entity performing work for or on behalf of the City must provide Workers' Compensation insurance. Exceptions and exemptions will be allowed by the City's Risk Manager, if they are in accordance with Florida Statute.

The Contractor waives, and the Contractor shall ensure that the Contractor's insurance carrier waives, all subrogation rights against the City, its officials, employees, and volunteers for all losses or damages. The City requires the policy to be endorsed with WC 00 03 13 Waiver of our Right to Recover from Others or equivalent.

The Contractor must be in compliance with all applicable State and federal workers' compensation laws, including the U.S. Longshore Harbor Workers' Act and the Jones Act, if applicable.

Contractors Pollution Liability Coverage

For sudden and gradual occurrences and in an amount not less than \$1,000,000 per claim arising out of this Agreement, including but not limited to, all hazardous materials identified under the Agreement.

Disposal Coverage

Should the Contractor designate the disposal site during the term of this contract, Contractor shall furnish a Certificate of Insurance from the disposal facility for Environmental Impairment Liability Insurance, covering liability for sudden and accidental occurrences in an amount not less than \$1,000,000 per claim and shall include liability for non-sudden occurrences in an amount not less than \$1,000,000 per claim.

4.3.1 Insurance Certificate Requirements

The Contractor shall provide the City with valid Certificates of Insurance (binders are unacceptable) no later than ten (10) days prior to the start of work contemplated in this Agreement.

- The Contractor shall provide to the City a Certificate of Insurance having a thirty (30) day notice of cancellation; ten (10) days' notice if cancellation is for nonpayment of premium.
- In the event the insurer is unable to accommodate the cancellation notice requirement, it shall be the responsibility of the Contractor to provide the proper notice. Such notification will be in writing by registered mail, return receipt requested, and addressed to the certificate holder.
- In the event the Agreement term or any surviving obligation of the Contractor following expiration or early termination of the Agreement goes beyond the expiration date of the insurance policy, the Contractor shall provide the City with an updated Certificate of Insurance no later than ten (10) days prior to the expiration of the insurance currently in effect. The City reserves the right to suspend the Agreement until this requirement is met.
- The Certificate of Insurance shall indicate whether coverage is provided under a claims-made or occurrence form. If any coverage is provided on a claims-made form, the Certificate of Insurance must show a retroactive date, which shall be the effective date of the initial contract or prior.
- The City shall be named as an Additional Insured on all liability policies, with the exception of Workers' Compensation.
- The City shall be granted a Waiver of Subrogation on the Contractor's Workers' Compensation insurance policy.
- The title of the Agreement, Bid/Proposal/Contract number, event dates, or other identifying reference must be listed on the Certificate of Insurance.

The Certificate Holder should read as follows:

City of Cooper City, FL

The Contractor has the sole responsibility for all insurance premiums and shall be fully and solely responsible for any costs or expenses as a result of a coverage deductible, co-insurance penalty, or self-insured retention; including any loss not covered because of the operation of such deductible, co-insurance penalty, self-insured retention, or coverage exclusion or limitation. Any costs for adding the City as an Additional Insured shall be at the Contractor's expense.

If the Contractor's primary insurance policy/policies do not meet the minimum requirements, as set forth in this Agreement, the Contractor may provide evidence of an Umbrella/Excess insurance policy to comply with this requirement.

The Contractor's insurance coverage shall be primary insurance as respects to the City, a Florida municipal corporation, its officials, employees, and volunteers. Any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the City, a Florida municipal corporation, its officials, employees, or volunteers shall be non-contributory.

Any exclusion or provision in any insurance policy maintained by the Contractor that excludes coverage required in this Agreement shall be deemed unacceptable and shall be considered breach of contract.

All required insurance policies must be maintained until the contract work has been accepted by the City, or until this Agreement is terminated, whichever is later. Any lapse in coverage shall be considered breach of contract. In addition, Contractor must provide to the City confirmation of coverage renewal via an updated certificate should any policies expire prior to the expiration of this Agreement. The City reserves the right to review, at any time, coverage forms and limits of Contractor's insurance policies.

The Contractor shall provide notice of any and all claims, accidents, and any other occurrences associated with this Agreement shall be provided to the Contractor's insurance company or companies and the City's Risk Management office as soon as practical.

It is the Contractor's responsibility to ensure that any and all of the Contractor's independent contractors and subcontractors comply with these insurance requirements. All coverages for independent contractors and subcontractors shall be subject to all of the applicable requirements stated herein. Any and all deficiencies are the responsibility of the Contractor.

4.4 BONDS

4.4.1 Payment and Performance Bond NOT REQUIRED FOR THIS SOLICITATION

The Proposer shall within fifteen (15) working days after notification of award, furnish to the City a Payment and Performance Bond, in the amount of one-hundred percent (100%) of the TOTAL PROPOSED AMOUNT as surety for faithful performance under the terms and conditions of the contract. If the bond is on an annual coverage basis, renewal for each succeeding year shall be submitted to the City thirty (30) days prior to the termination date of the existing Payment and Performance Bond. The Performance Bond must be executed by a surety company of recognized standing to do business in the State of Florida and having a resident agent.

The Proposer must have a Financial Size Categories (FSC) rating of no less than "A-" by the latest edition of Best's Key Rating Guide, or acceptance of insurance company that holds a valid Florida Certificate of Authority issued by the State of Florida, Department of Insurance, and are members of the Florida Guarantee Fund.

Acknowledgement and agreement is given by both parties that the amount herein set for the Payment and Performance Bond is not intended to be nor shall be deemed to be in the nature of liquidated damages nor is it intended to limit the liability of the Contractor to the City in the event of a material breach of this Agreement by the Contractor.

4.4.2 Bid/Proposal Bond NOT REQUIRED FOR THIS SOLICITATION

A proposal security payable to the City of Cooper City, FL, shall be submitted with the proposal response in the amount of five percent (5%) of the residential and commercial services (excluding rolloff) for the YEAR ONE (1) TOTAL PROPOSED AMOUNT. A proposal security can be in the form of a bid/proposal bond or cashier's check. Proposal security will be returned to the unsuccessful contractor as soon as practicable after opening of proposals. Proposal security will be returned to the successful Proposer after acceptance of the Performance and Payment Bond, if required; acceptance of insurance coverage, if required; and full execution of contract documents, if required; or other conditions as stated in Special Conditions or elsewhere in the RFP.

Failure of the successful Proposer to execute a contract, provide a Performance Bond/Payment Bond, and furnish evidence of appropriate insurance coverage, as provided herein, within thirty (30) days after written notice of award has been given, shall be just cause for the annulment of the award and the forfeiture of the proposal security to the City, which forfeiture shall be considered, not as a penalty, but as liquidation of damages sustained.

4.5 VARIANCES

While the City allows Contractors to take variances to the solicitation terms, conditions, and specifications, the number and extent of variances taken shall be considered in determining Bid/Proposal responsiveness and in allocating Bid/Proposal evaluation points.

4.6 INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR

The Contractor is an independent contractor under this Agreement. Personal services provided by the Contractor shall be by employees of the Contractor and subject to supervision by the Contractor, and not as officers, employees, or agents of the City. Personal policies, tax responsibilities, social security, health insurance, employee benefits, purchasing policies and other similar administrative procedures applicable to services rendered under this Contract shall be those of the Contractor.

4.7 SELLING, TRANSFERRING OR ASSIGNING CONTRACT

No contract awarded under these terms, conditions and specifications shall be sold, transferred or assigned without the prior written approval of the City.

4.8 DAMAGE TO PUBLIC OR PRIVATE PROPERTY

Extreme care shall be taken to safeguard all existing facilities, site amenities, irrigation systems, vehicles, etc. on or around Cooper City. Damage to public and/or private property shall be the responsibility of the Contractor and shall be repaired and/or replaced at no additional cost to the City.

4.9 CONTRACTORS' COSTS

The City shall not be liable for any costs incurred by proposers in responding to this solicitation.

4.10 MODIFICATION OF SERVICES

While this contract is for services provided to the department referenced in this Request for Proposals, the City may require similar work for other City departments. Successful Proposer agrees to take on such work unless such work would not be considered reasonable or become an undue burden to the Successful Proposer.

The City reserves the right to delete any portion of the work at any time without cause, and if such right is exercised by the City, the total fee shall be reduced in the same ratio as the estimated cost of the work deleted bears to the estimated cost of the work originally planned. If work has already been accomplished and approved by the City on any portion of a contract resulting from this RFP, the Successful Proposer shall be paid for the work completed on the basis of the estimated percentage of completion of such portion to the total project cost.

The City may require additional items or services of a similar nature, but not specifically listed in the contract. The Successful Proposer agrees to provide such items or services and shall provide the City prices on such additional items

or services. If the price(s) offered are not acceptable to the City, and the situation cannot be resolved to the satisfaction of the City, the City reserves the right to procure those items or services from other vendors, or to cancel the contract upon giving the Successful Proposer thirty (30) days written notice.

If the Successful Proposer and the City agree on modifications or revisions to the task elements, after the City has approved work to begin on a particular task or project, and a budget has been established for that task or project, the Successful Proposer will submit a revised budget to the City for approval prior to proceeding with the work.

4.11 BID/PROPOSAL ACKNOWLEDGMENT

By submitting a Bid/Proposal, the proposer certifies that they have fully read and understands the Bid/Proposal method and has full knowledge of the scope, nature, and quality of work to be performed.

4.12 REQUESTS FOR ADDITIONAL INFORMATION BY CITY

The proposer shall furnish such additional information as the City may reasonably require. This includes information which indicates financial resources as well as ability to provide the product(s) and/or services. The City reserves the right to make investigations of the qualifications of the proposer as it deems appropriate, including but not limited to, a background investigation conducted by the Broward Sheriff's Office or other authorities.

4.13 ACCEPTANCE/REJECTION/MODIFICATION TO BIDS/PROPOSALS

The City reserves the right to negotiate modifications to Bid/Proposals that it deems acceptable, reject any and all Bid/Proposals, and to waive minor irregularities in the Bid/Proposals.

4.14 ADDENDUM OR AMENDMENT TO SOLICITATION

If it becomes necessary to revise or amend any part of this solicitation, the City's Purchasing Division shall furnish the revision by written addendum and will post all addenda on the City's website.

4.15 PROPRIETARY INFORMATION

In accordance with Chapter 119 of the Florida Statutes (Public Records Law) and except as may be provided by other applicable State and Federal Law, all proposers should be aware that Request for Proposal and the responses are in the public domain. However, the proposers are required to *identify specifically* any information contained in their Bid/Proposals which they consider confidential and/or proprietary and which they believe to be exempt from disclosure, citing specifically the applicable exempting law.

All Bid/Proposals received from proposers in response to this solicitation will become the property of the City and will not be returned to the proposers. In the event of contract award, all documentation produced as part of the contract shall become the exclusive property of the City.

4.16 RECORDS RETENTION

The Contractor awarded this contract shall maintain adequate records to justify all charges, expenses, and costs incurred in estimating and performing the work for at least five (5) years after completion of the contract resulting from this solicitation. All records, documents and information collected and/or maintained by others in the course of the administration of the agreement shall be transferred to electronic data storage media and copies given to the City to retain for its use. This information shall be made accessible at the awardees place of business to the City, including the Comptroller's Office and/or its designees, for purposes of inspection, reproduction and audit without restriction.

4.17 CONTRACT DOCUMENT

The entire contents of this Request for Proposal along with the Bidder's or Proposer's Bid/Proposal and any subsequent task orders or change orders, are collectively an integral part of the contract between the City and the Contractor.

4.18 FEDERAL REQUIREMENTS (Required for FEMA/Federal Grants) -

Any reference made to CONTRACTOR in this section shall apply to the Successful Proposer, and also apply to any

subcontractor under the terms of this Contract. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for the compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with all of these contract clauses:

- **4.18.1** CONTRACTOR shall assist CITY in completing any forms necessary for reimbursements from state or federal agencies, including but not limited to FEMA, relating to costs arising out of the services provided pursuant to this Agreement. This may include, but is not limited to, the timely completion and submittal of reimbursement requests, preparation and submittal of any and all necessary cost substantiation and preparing replies to any and all agency denial or inquiries.
- **4.18.2** If reimbursement is denied to CITY due to CONTRACTOR's negligence, including failure to comply with this Article, CONTRACTOR upon notification from FEMA or the Florida Division of Emergency Management of such denial and upon written demand by the CITY, shall reimburse CITY for amounts denied due to CONTRACTOR's negligence. This obligation shall survive the term or termination of this Agreement.
- **4.18.3** Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth herein, CONTRACTOR shall comply with the following federally required standard provisions, as set forth in 2 C.F.R. Sec.200.326 and 2 C.F.R. Part 200. In the event of any conflicts, the provisions of 2 C.F.R. Part 200 and Appendix II to 2 C.F.R. Part 200 shall prevail.
- **4.18.3.1** Equal Employment Opportunity: During the performance of this contract, CONTRACTOR agrees as follows:
- (1) CONTRACTOR will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin. CONTRACTOR will take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to their race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin. Such action shall include, but not be limited to the following: Employment, upgrading, demotion, or transfer, recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. CONTRACTOR agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided by the contracting officer setting forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.
- (2) CONTRACTOR will, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of CONTRACTOR, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin.
- (3) CONTRACTOR will not discharge or in any other manner discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because such employee or applicant has inquired about, discussed, or disclosed the compensation of the employee or applicant or another employee or applicant. This provision shall not apply to instances in which an employee who has access to the compensation information of other employees or applicants as a part of such employee's essential job functions discloses the compensation of such other employees or applicants to individuals who do not otherwise have access to such information, unless such disclosure is in response to a formal complaint or charge, in furtherance of an investigation, proceeding, hearing, or action, including an investigation conducted by the employer, or is consistent with CONTRACTOR's legal duty to furnish information.
- (4) CONTRACTOR will send to each labor union or representative of workers with which it has a collective bargaining agreement or other contract or understanding, a notice to be provided by the agency contracting officer, advising the labor union or workers' representative of CONTRACTOR's commitments under section 202 of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and shall post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.

- (5) CONTRACTOR will comply with all provisions of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and of the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor.
- (6) CONTRACTOR will furnish all information and reports required by Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and by the rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor, or pursuant thereto, and will permit access to their books, records, and accounts by the contracting agency and the Secretary of Labor for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with such rules, regulations, and orders.
- (7) In the event of CONTRACTOR's non-compliance with the nondiscrimination clauses of this contract or with any of such rules, regulations, or orders, this contract may be canceled, terminated or suspended in whole or in part and CONTRACTOR may be declared ineligible for further Government contracts in accordance with procedures authorized in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and such other sanctions may be imposed and remedies invoked as provided in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, or by rule, regulation, or order of the Secretary of Labor, or as otherwise provided by law.
- (8) CONTRACTOR will include the provisions of paragraphs (1) through (8) in every subcontract or purchase order unless exempted by rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to section 204 of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, so that such provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor. CONTRACTOR will take such action with respect to any subcontract or purchase order as may be directed by the Secretary of Labor as a means of enforcing such provisions including sanctions for noncompliance: Provided, however, that in the event CONTRACTOR becomes involved in, or is threatened with, litigation with a subcontractor or vendor as a result of such direction, CONTRACTOR may request the United States to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States.
- **4.18.3.2** Davis-Bacon Act: Contractor shall comply with the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. 276a to 276a-7) as supplemented by Department of Labor Regulations (29 CFR Part 5). In accordance with the statute, contractors must be required to pay wages to laborers and mechanics at a rate not less than the prevailing wages specified in a wage determination made by the Secretary of Labor. In addition, contractors must be required to pay wages not less than once a week.
- **4.18.3.3** Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act: CONTRACTOR shall comply with the Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act, (40 U.S.C. 3145), as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR Part 3, "Contractors and Subcontractors on Public Building or Public Work Financed in Whole or in Part by Loans or Grants from the United States"). CONTRACTOR must be prohibited from inducing, by any means, any person employed in the construction, completion, or repair of public work, to give up any part of the compensation to which they are otherwise entitled. City must report all suspected or reported violations to the Federal awarding agency.
- **4.18.3.4** Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act. (40 U.S.C. 3701- 3708). Where applicable, pursuant to 40 U.S.C. 3702 and 3704, as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR Part 5) CONTRACTOR must be required to compute the wages of every mechanic and laborer on the basis of a standard work week of 40 hours. Work in excess of the standard work week is permissible provided that the worker is compensated at a rate of not less than one and a half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of 40 hours in the work week. The requirements of 40 U.S.C. 3704 are applicable to construction work and provide that no laborer or mechanic must be required to work in surroundings or under working conditions which are unsanitary, hazardous or dangerous.
- (1) Overtime requirements. No contractor or subcontractor contracting for any part of the contract work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which they are employed on such work to work in excess of forty hours in such workweek unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.

- (2) Violation; liability for unpaid wages; liquidated damages. In the event of any violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (1) of this section the contractor and any subcontractor responsible therefor shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, such contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States (in the case of work done under contract for the District of Columbia or a territory, to such District or to such territory), for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (1) of this section, in the sum of \$10 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by the clause set forth in paragraph (1) of this section.
- (3) Withholding for unpaid wages and liquidated damages. City shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the contractor or subcontractor under any such contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the same prime contractor, such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth in paragraph (2) of this section.
- (4) Subcontracts. The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in paragraph (1) through (4) of this section and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with the clauses set forth in paragraphs (1) through (4) of this section."
- **4.18.3.5** Clean Air Act: Pursuant to 42 U.S.C. 7401- 7671q. and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act (33 U.S.C. 1251- 1387), as amended CONTRACTOR agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. 7401- 7671q) and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act as amended (33 U.S.C. 1251- 1387). CITY will report violations to the Federal awarding agency and the Regional Office of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA).

Clean Air Act.

- (1) The contractor agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 7401 et seq.
- (2) The contractor agrees to report each violation to CITY and understands and agrees that the CITY will, in turn, report each violation as required to assure notification to the State, Federal Emergency Management Agency, and the appropriate Environmental Protection Agency Regional Office.
- (3) The contractor agrees to include these requirements in each subcontract exceeding \$150,000 financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FEMA.

Federal Water Pollution Control Act

- (1) The contractor agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, as amended, 33 U.S.C. 1251 et seq.
- (2) The contractor agrees to report each violation to the CITY and understands and agrees that the CITY will, in turn, report each violation as required to assure notification to the State, Federal Emergency Management Agency, and the appropriate Environmental Protection Agency Regional Office.

- (3) The contractor agrees to include these requirements in each subcontract exceeding \$150,000 financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FEMA."
- **4.18.3.6** Suspension and Debarment. This contract is a covered transaction for purposes of 2 C.F.R. pt. 180 and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000. As such the contractor is required to verify that none of the contractor, its principals (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.995), or its affiliates (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.905) are excluded (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.940) or disqualified (defined at 2 C.F.R. § 180.935).
- (1) The contractor must comply with 2 C.F.R. pt. 180, subpart C and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000, subpart C and must include a requirement to comply with these regulations in any lower tier covered transaction it enters into. This certification is a material representation of fact relied upon by CITY. If it is later determined that the contractor did not comply with 2 C.F.R. pt. 180, subpart C and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000, subpart C, in addition to remedies available to State and CITY, the Federal Government may pursue available remedies, including but not limited to suspension and/or debarment.
- (2) The bidder or proposer agrees to comply with the requirements of 2 C.F.R. pt. 180, subpart C and 2 C.F.R. pt. 3000, subpart C while this offer is valid and throughout the period of any contract that may arise from this offer. The bidder or proposer further agrees to include a provision requiring such compliance in its lower tier covered transactions."
- **4.18.3.7** Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment, 31 U.S.C. § 1352 (as amended). Contractors who apply or Bid/Proposal for an award of \$100,000 or more shall file the required certification. Each tier certifies to the tier above that it will not and has not used Federal appropriated funds to pay any person or organization for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a member of Congress, officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a member of Congress in connection with obtaining any Federal contract, grant, or any other award covered by 31 U.S.C. § 1352. Each tier shall also disclose any lobbying with non-Federal funds that takes place in connection with obtaining any Federal award. Such disclosures are forwarded from tier to tier up to the recipient."
- **4.18.3.8** Compliance with State Energy Policy and Conservation Act. Contractor shall comply with all mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency contained in the State energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act (Pub.L. 94-163, 89 Stat. 871).

4.18.3.9 Recovered Materials.

- (1) In the performance of this Contract, the contractor shall make maximum use of products containing recovered materials that are EPA-designated items unless the product cannot be acquired
- (i) Competitively within a timeframe providing for compliance with the contract performance schedule
- (ii) Meeting Contract performance requirements; or
- (iii) At a reasonable price.
- (2) Information about this requirement, along with the list of EPA-designated items, is available at EPA's Comprehensive Procurement Guidelines web site, http://www.epa.gov/smm/comprehensive-procurement-quideline-cpg-program.
- **4.18.3.10** Pursuant to 44 CFR 13.36(i)(7), contractor shall comply with FEMA requirements and regulations pertaining to reporting, including but not limited to those set forth at 44 CFR 40 and 41

- **4.18.3.11** Pursuant to 44 CFR 13.36(i)(8), contractor agrees that if this Agreement results in any copyrightable materials or inventions, in accordance with 44 CFR 13.34, FEMA reserves a royalty-free, nonexclusive and irrevocable license to reproduce, publish or otherwise use the copyright of said materials or inventions for Federal Government purposes
- **4.18.3.12** Access to Records. In accordance with 44 CFR 13.36(i)(11) and Chapters 119 and 257, Florida Statutes.
- (1) The contractor agrees to provide the City, State, FEMA, the Comptroller General of the United States or any of their authorized representatives access to any books, documents, papers and records of the contractor which are directly pertinent to the contract for the purposes of making audits, examinations, excerpts and transcriptions.
- (2) The contractor agrees to maintain all books, records, accounts and reports required under the contract for a period of not less than five (5) years after the date of termination or expiration of the contract, except in the event of litigation or settlement of claims arising from the performance of the contract, in which case contractor agrees to maintain same until the City, the State, FEMA, the Comptroller General, or any of their duly authorized representatives, have disposed of all such litigation, appeals, claims or exceptions related thereto.
- **4.18.3.13** No Obligation by the Federal Government
- (1) Absent the express written consent by the Federal Government, the Federal Government or FEMA is not a party to the contract and shall not be subject to any obligations or liabilities to the City, contractor, or any other party (whether or not a party to that contract) pertaining to any matter resulting from the underlying contract.
- (2) The contractor agrees to include the above clause in each subcontract financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FEMA. It is further agreed that the clause shall not be modified, except to identify the subcontractor who will be subject to its provisions.
- **4.18.3.14** DHS Seal, Logo, and Flags. The contractor shall not use DHS(s), logos, crests, or reproductions of flags or likenesses of DHS agency officials without specific FEMA pre-approval.
- **4.18.3.15** Compliance with Federal Law, Regulations, and Executive Orders. This is an acknowledgement that FEMA financial assistance will be used to fund the Contract only. The contractor will comply with all applicable federal law, regulations, executive orders, FEMA policies, procedures, and directives.
- **4.18.3.16** Fraudulent Statements. The contractor acknowledges that 31 U.S.C. Chap. 38 applies to the contractor's actions pertaining to this Contract.
- **4.18.3.17** Prohibition on Contracting for Covered Telecommunications Equipment or Services.
- (a) As used in this clause, the terms backhaul; covered foreign country; covered telecommunications equipment or services; interconnection arrangements; roaming; substantial or essential component; and telecommunications equipment or services have the meaning as defined in FEMA Policy 405-143-1, Prohibitions on Expending FEMA Award Funds for Covered Telecommunications Equipment or Services (Interim), as used in this clause.
- (b) Prohibitions.

- (1) Section 889(b) of the John S. McCain National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2019, Pub. L. No. 115-232, and 2 C.F.R. § 200.216 prohibit the head of an executive agency on or after Aug.13, 2020, from obligating or expending grant, cooperative agreement, loan, or loan guarantee funds on certain telecommunications products or from certain entities for national security reasons.
- (2) Unless an exception in paragraph (c) of this clause applies, the CONTRACTOR and its subcontractors may not use grant, cooperative agreement, loan, or loan guarantee funds from the Federal Emergency Management Agency to:
 - (i) Procure or obtain any equipment, system, or service that uses covered telecommunications equipment or services as a substantial or essential component of any system, or as critical technology of any system;
 - (ii) Enter into, extend, or renew a contract to procure or obtain any equipment, system, or service that uses covered telecommunications equipment or services as a substantial or essential component of any system, or as critical technology of any system;
 - (iii) Enter into, extend, or renew contracts with entities that use covered telecommunications equipment or services as a substantial or essential component of any system, or as critical technology as part of any system; or
 - (iv) Provide, as part of its performance of this contract, subcontract, or other contractual instrument, any equipment, system, or service that uses covered telecommunications equipment or services as a substantial or essential component of any system, or as critical technology as part of any system.

(c) Exceptions.

- (1) This clause does not prohibit CONTRACTOR from providing:
- (i) A service that connects to the facilities of a third-party, such as backhaul, roaming, or interconnection arrangements; or
- (ii) Telecommunications equipment that cannot route or redirect user data traffic or permit visibility into any user data or packets that such equipment transmits or otherwise handles.
- (2) By necessary implication and regulation, the prohibitions also do not apply to:
- (i) Covered telecommunications equipment or services that: a. Are not used as a substantial or essential component of any system; and b. Are not used as critical technology of any system.
- (ii) Other telecommunications equipment or services that are not considered covered telecommunications equipment or services.

(d) Reporting requirement.

- (1) In the event CONTRACTOR identifies covered telecommunications equipment or services used as a substantial or essential component of any system, or as critical technology as part of any system, during contract performance, or the contractor is notified of such by a subcontractor at any tier or by any other source, the contractor shall report the information described in this clause to the recipient or subrecipient, unless elsewhere in this contract are established procedures for reporting the information.
- (2) The CONTRACTOR shall report the following information:
 - (i) Within one business day from the date of such identification or notification: The contract number; the order number(s), if applicable; supplier name; supplier unique entity identifier (if known); supplier Commercial and Government Entity (CAGE) code (if known); brand; model number (original equipment manufacturer number, manufacturer part number, or wholesaler number); item

- description; and any readily available information about mitigation actions undertaken or recommended.
- (ii) Within ten (10) business days of submitting the information required in this section: Any further available information about mitigation actions undertaken or recommended. In addition, the contractor shall describe the efforts it undertook to prevent use or submission of covered telecommunications equipment or services, and any additional efforts that will be incorporated to prevent future use or submission of covered telecommunications equipment or services.
- (e) Subcontracts. The CONTRACTOR shall insert the substance of this clause, including this in all subcontracts and other contractual instruments.
- **4.18.3.18** Domestic Preference for Procurements. As appropriate, and to the extent consistent with law, the CONTRACTOR should, to the greatest extent practicable, provide a preference for the purchase, acquisition, or use of goods, products, or materials produced in the United States. This includes, but is not limited to iron, aluminum, steel, cement, and other manufactured products. For purposes of this clause: Produced in the United States means, for iron and steel products, that all manufacturing processes, from the initial melting stage through the application of coatings, occurred in the United States. Manufactured products mean items and construction materials composed in whole or in part of non-ferrous metals such as aluminum; plastics and polymer-based products such as polyvinyl chloride pipe; aggregates such as concrete; glass, including optical fiber; and lumber.
- **4.18.3.19** Affirmative Socioeconomic Steps. If subcontracts are to be let, CONTRACTOR is required to take all necessary steps identified in 2 C.F.R. § 200.321(b)(1)-(5) to ensure that small and minority businesses, women's business enterprises, and labor surplus area firms are used when possible.
- **4.18.3.20** License and Delivery of Works Subject to Copyright and Data Rights. If applicable, the CONTRACTOR grants to CITY, a paid-up, royalty-free, nonexclusive, irrevocable, worldwide license in data first produced in the performance of this contract to reproduce, publish, or otherwise use, including prepare derivative works, distribute copies to the public, and perform publicly and display publicly such data. For data required by the contract but not first produced in the performance of this contract, CONTRACTOR will identify such data and grant to the CITY or acquires on its behalf a license of the same scope as for data first produced in the performance of this contract. Data, as used herein, shall include any work subject to copyright under 17 U.S.C. § 102, for example, any written reports or literary works, software and/or source code, music, choreography, pictures or images, graphics, sculptures, videos, motion pictures or other audiovisual works, sound and/or video recordings, and architectural works. Upon or before the completion of this contract, CONTRACTOR will deliver to the CONTRACTOR data first produced in the performance of this contract and data required by the contract but not first produced in the performance of this contract in formats acceptable by CONTRACTOR.

[END OF SECTION]

SECTION V - SCOPE OF WORK / TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

5.1 TECHNICAL PROPOSAL

The Technical Proposal shall provide documentation of the proposed approach to providing the work and to meeting the requirements of this RFP. Proposers that fail to demonstrate their capability to meet these requirements through supporting documentation as specified herein may be deemed non-responsive. If a prescribed format or required documentation for the response to information requirements is listed below, Proposers should use said format and supply said documentation to be considered responsive.

5.2 GENERAL INFORMATION

The City of Cooper City is now accepting proposals to develop a comprehensive 10-year Parks and Recreation Master Plan. The principal rationale for a comprehensive Parks and Recreation Master Plan is to provide an optimal delivery system for park and recreation services and define present and future recreation needs for the community, consistent with the socio-economic, psycho-demographic, and development trends within the City. The Master Plan provides recommendations for provision of facilities, programs and services; parkland acquisition and development; maintenance and operations; as well as administration and management.

The Parks and Recreation Master Plan shall be officially approved by the City Commission as the policy-making body, updated periodically and linked to the capital improvement budget and a phased development program. The Master Plan shall implement policies adopted in the comprehensive plan for the City. Interested and affected agencies, organizations, and groups shall be engaged in the planning process.

In preparation of the Parks and Recreation Master Plan, other relevant City, County, State, and Regional Plans and policies should be reviewed and considered. These plans include, but are not limited to:

- City of Cooper City Policies and Procedures
- City of Cooper City Strategic Plan
- City of Cooper City Landscape Beautification Plan
- Comprehensive Plan Parks, Recreation, Open Spaces and Conservation Element
- Other Development and master planning documents
- Broward County Cultural Division Creative Broward 2020 Plan
- Broward MPO Long Range Comprehensive Plan
- Broward County Master Plan (2022)
- Florida Statewide Comprehensive Outdoor Recreation Plan (SCORP)
- Southeast Florida Regional Partnership Seven50 Plan
- Southeast Florida Regional Climate Action Plan 3.0
- 10 Minute Walk Program
- Commission for Accreditation of Parks and Recreation Agencies (CAPRA) * 2019 National Accreditation Standards

*Commission for Accreditation of Park and Recreation Agencies

The consultant shall carry out a public outreach program to obtain stakeholder input from various sources including City employees, neighborhood representatives and associations, relevant advisory boards, businesses, non-profit organizations, public representatives and agencies. Efforts should be made to reach diverse segments of the community including the underserved, various cultural and ethnic groups, youth, elderly, and individuals with disabilities, to obtain input for the Parks and Recreation Master Plan. Public outreach shall include on-line surveying and in-person outreach initiatives.

5.3. BACKGROUND

The City of Cooper City is a municipal corporation created by a Special Act of the Florida Legislature on June 20, 1959. Cooper City was founded by Morris Cooper who was able to turn a few acres of orange groves and cattle grazing land into a stable and beautiful community.

Located approximately 15 miles southwest of Fort Lauderdale, this 8.5 square mile bedroom community has the fourth highest median household income in Broward County. With an estimated population of 34,401 in 2020, the average age of all residents is approximately 40 years old.

With three public elementary schools, one middle school and one high school, as well as several private, charter and religious affiliated schools, an abundance of parks, recreational facilities, and programs for all ages, Cooper City has long been known as an excellent place to "grow families".

Through the cooperative efforts of neighbors, businesses, and local government, Cooper City has evolved into a City that offers the best of all worlds – an attractive business environment and an outstanding quality of life for neighbors. The City of Cooper City is most well known for being *Someplace Special*, the successful proposer will integrate the City-wide slogan into this departmental master plan.

To attain National Parks and Recreation Association (NRPA) accreditation status, the Parks and Recreation Department must comply with CAPRA Standards for national accreditation, which are based on compliance with 151 standards. The process is a rigorous endeavor involving the assessment of the Department's functions, activities and programs. Hundreds of documents are collected and compiled to demonstrate compliance with each standard. The Parks and Recreation Master Plan is a primary component of the documentation required for CAPRA accreditation.

This Master Plan should build upon previous comprehensive planning efforts such as the Parks and Recreation Element of the Comprehensive Plan. The Parks and Recreation Master Plan should consider parks, open space, corridors, public place, recreational facilities, and programs as the "park system."

The Comprehensive Parks and Recreation Master Plan should include the following components:

- 1. Department Mission Vision and Objectives
- 2. Community Inventory and Assessment
- 3. Needs Assessment
- 4. Level of Service Standards
- 5. Parks and Recreation Strategic Plan
- 6. Recreation Trends Analysis
- 7. Recreation Programming Plan
- 9. Community Relations and Marketing Plan
- 10. Community Health and Environmental Responsibility Plan
- 11. Art in Public Places Plan

Department Mission Vision and Objectives

The consultant shall undertake a review of the Department's existing mission, vision, objectives and core values. These shall be incorporated into the final Master Plan.

Community Inventory and Assessment

The consultant shall update the existing park system inventory within the City of Cooper City boundary and surrounding area.

The inventory shall include program elements, services and physical resources in the community to determine overlapping areas, areas of insufficient activity, and areas of omission or inadequacy. Priority must be placed on synergistic service delivery, partnership opportunities, as well as strategies to increase revenues.

The profile should identify parks that are owned and operated by the City, as well as other public agencies within the City's limits. This shall include contact information, programs and services offered, areas and facilities operated, of schools, public agencies, nonprofits and private enterprises.

- A. Inventory and Assessment: Social Service and Recreation Programs and Services
 - 1. Inventory available social service and recreation programs, recreation facilities, and related services: conduct a complete inventory of all agency facilities, programs and services, as well as alternative providers in the community.
 - 2. Evaluate existing and projected levels of social service and recreation program services and determine adequacy of current social service and recreation opportunity for City residents and visitors.
 - 3. Review and discuss existing funding mechanisms and cost recovery practices for recreation programs and services, and recommend appropriate levels of cost recovery through fees. Recommendations must balance cost recovery with issues of affordability.
- B. Inventory and Assessment: Parks System Resources
 - 1. Describe the inventory and conditions of existing parklands and other recreation facilities.
 - 2. Work with staff and community to identify and define immediate needs and desired improvements within existing developed parks and greenways.
 - 3. Evaluate community access to parks, facilities and services; establish local planning guidelines and standards for adequate access to recreation facilities and parks (consider park types i.e.: neighborhood community regional as well as greenways and open space); prepare an analysis of existing and future neighborhood areas, projected service populations, and parkland allocation recommendations within the urban boundary based on growth, transportation, and safety; identify and discuss current and anticipated access issues including barriers to participation; make specific recommendations addressing and future needs including parkland acquisition and development.
 - 4. Identify, inventory, and rank unique natural and other open space resources for potential park system acquisition and/or parks development opportunity within the community.
 - 5. Identify redevelopment opportunities within the existing community for potential park development.
 - Provide recommendations as needed to define acquisition priorities and accomplish parks system Master Plan goals implementation schedules toward establishing an integrated network of park resources and facilities within the fiscal limitations of the community.
 - Review Cooper City's planning, zoning and economic development ordinances pertinent to parks
 development issues; propose amendments and/or new ordinances as needed to accomplish parks
 development goals and objectives.

C. Funding:

- 1. Provide a thorough analysis of existing funding practices, sources of funds, and funding levels for both "parks and facilities" and "social service and recreation programs and services."
- 2. Project short-term and long-range funding levels required to support Master Plan goals and objectives relative to anticipated growth, development and long-term maintenance; describe methodologies and models used to determine projected costs.
- 3. Identify new or alternative sources of funds that might reasonably be developed to supplement existing funding methods; identify and discuss new funding practices that might present long-term funding stability.
- 4. Recommend long-term funding strategy(s) that combines and incorporates a diversity of funding options and techniques that will effectively support and achieve Master Plan goals and objectives for both parks development and recreational services.

D. Comparative Analysis:

- 1. Compare findings and recommendations for the City of Cooper City recognizing national and state standards, as well as adopted "levels of service" from like communities in Florida.
- 2. Citizen input gathered through public participation efforts must be taken into consideration when developing the Parks and Recreation Master Plan.
- 3. Propose parks, recreation, and open space recommendations that are progressive while remaining prudent for communities with like resources.

Needs Assessment

Living close to parks and other recreation facilities is consistently related to higher physical activity levels for both adults and youth. An analysis of the needs for future park, recreation, open space, facilities or programs shall be conducted. The consultant shall also develop recommendations for meeting those needs.

- 1. Develop strategies and information needs with staff, then prepare and conduct a statistically valid community-wide needs assessment (including public opinion profile) and other public input surveys to determine current interests and levels of park use, future parks development needs and interests, public priorities and willingness to support different funding levels and funding options now and in the future; identify and discuss major issues/concerns specific to the City of Cooper City.
- 2. Conduct a statistically valid community-wide needs assessment addressing population shifts and changing social and economic conditions (can be combined with parks assessment) to determine current levels of participation and public satisfaction with existing programs, recreation facilities, and services. Determine public interests, desires, expectations, and priorities for the future including the public's willingness to fund expanded programs and services.
- 3. Conduct a trends analysis to project future participation and the needs and issues of "equitable distribution of service and opportunity" for all ages and income levels.
- 4. Identify specific areas of public need and community interest with regard to program types (sports, outdoor, aquatic, cultural arts, special events, social services, etc.) and demographics and populations served (children, teen, adult, senior, family, individuals with disabilities and the community's various ethnicities).
- 5. Analyze and discuss access and opportunity to participate in programs and services with regard to daily/weekly time-frames and schedules, seasonal adjustments, and other factors affecting participation

choices. Make recommendations to improve planning and scheduling effectiveness to maximize opportunity and participation.

Level of Service Standards

Based on the existing park system and the recommendations of the community, the consultant shall establish proposed level of service standards to help guide the development of the park system over the next 10 years.

Provide an evaluation and analysis of current management and operations practices giving specific attention to parks maintenance and staffing with recommendations pertinent to future growth of parklands (consideration should be given to parkland classifications), buildings and facilities, and related services. The plan should project cost-effective funding levels necessary to adequately sustain the recommended levels of maintenance and service in these areas. National Parks and Recreation Association (NRPA) "levels of maintenance standards" should be used to help define recommendations.

Parks and Recreation Strategic Plan

The Parks and Recreation Strategic Plan will be the tool for implementation of the Parks and Recreation System Master Plan for the City's park facilities and programs, and for the future need of residents. By strategically planning parks, greenways, trails, streets, and public open spaces, connectivity as well as providing recreational opportunities that are relevant to the lifestyles and demographics of the community, the City can enhance the quality of life for present and future generations of neighbors and visitors.

The Plan shall be more of a guide to repositioning the Department to more effectively serve the broader interests of our neighbors and to better accommodate the evolving trends of an urban community. The five-year Strategic Plan will be reviewed annually to assess progress in the implementation of the Master Plan.

Based on the community's recommendations, the Strategic Plan will establish the overall estimated cost of achieving the proposed level of service; prioritize those recommendations and provide the strategy to implement those recommendations through the Capital Improvement Plan (CIP); include general strategies to be considered through the 10-year Master Plan.

Project Prioritization

Based on the Community Inventory and Assessment, Needs Assessment, and Level of Service Standards, a Project Prioritization List shall be compiled to align with the City of Cooper City program offerings to the community needs. The project list shall be compiled based on priority to cover ten (10) year Master Plan. The project list shall also identify anticipated funding needs.

Recreation Trends Analysis

Parks and Recreation Departments periodically assess societal and local recreation trends to determine how those trends impact existing and projected user populations.

The consultant chosen to prepare the Parks and Recreation Master Plan shall research and identify the unique qualities, geography, demographics, and trends specific to Cooper City that will affect the Parks and Recreation Master Plan considerations for the future. The analysis should also be linked to the Department's goals and objectives.

Recreation Programming Plan

A systematic and studied approach should be taken in determining the programs and services to be provided by the Department. Programs and services should be based on the conceptual foundations of play, recreation, and leisure; organizational philosophy, mission and vision, and goals and objectives; constituent interests and desired needs; creation of a constituent-centered culture; experiences desirable for clientele; and community opportunities.

The Recreation Programming Plan is an outgrowth of other strategic and program forecasting tools. The Plan includes all elements and services of the Department's programming functions including activity selection, type and scope of programs and outreach initiatives. Program elements are aspects such as community centers, parks and playgrounds;

programs for all ages, special needs participants, at risk youth, or other special groups; program fields such as cultural arts, fitness, and sports; and leisure opportunities. The Plan also considers the community inventory and complementary potential within the service area.

A Recreation Program Plan provides strategies for developing recreation programs, classes and services to serve the community. The Recreation Programming Plan shall cover a period of five (5) years and contain a current year implementation plan and prioritization. The plan shall address how the Department delivers services to persons of all ages and abilities and how it develops programs. The plan should include the following elements:

- 1. Program objectives
- 2. Program and service statistics
- 3. Program and service determinants
- 4. Recreation trends analysis
- 5. Community inventory

The chosen consultant shall review and evaluate current Recreation Programming Plans to determine effectiveness within the community. The consultant shall provide an updated plan including recommended cost effective methods and practices to improve public programming and services in the City.

ADA Transition Plan and Autism Friendly Community

Park and recreation departments can have a major impact on the health and quality of life of citizens with disabilities and play a critical part in encouraging healthy lifestyle choices for all members of the community.

The City of Cooper City embarked on a partnership in 2022 with the University of Miami-Nova Southeastern University Center for Autism and Related Disabilities (UM-NSU-CARD) and the Autism Society of Florida to develop new resources, programming, and employee training to be designated as an Autism Friendly Community.

The City worked closely with UM-NSU-CARD and the Autism Society of South Florida to train both City employees and BSO Cooper City District staff, while also reviewing City facilities and parks for sensory-friendly improvements and more.

The most common access obstacles for individuals with disabilities surround architectural concerns such as whether someone could easily enter a facility's buildings or traverse its open spaces. The focus of this Plan shall be on the evaluation of facilities for compliance with ADA regulations to make park sites and all facilities universally accessible.

The consultant shall develop a phased plan for the removal of barriers at existing recreation facilities, parks, and amenities owned or operated by the Department pursuant to the requirements of the US Department of Justice Title II regulation issued September 14, 2010 and effective March 15, 2011.

The plan shall also include the creation of purposeful, quality services, and equivalent variety of opportunities to welcome individuals with varying abilities.

Community Relations and Marketing Plan

The Community Relations Plan identifies and addresses community needs for all segments of its service population. The community relations plan shall address the following:

- 1. Community relations policies for the Department
- 2. Process and procedure for establishing contact with community organizations and other community groups
- 3. Staff training needs

The Marketing Plan shall be based upon market research. The fundamental principle of marketing is to gain an understanding of customer needs, wants, concerns and behaviors. The marketing plan addresses the appropriate mix of

communications tools to promote agency programs, facilities, events and services and to provide accurate, timely and useful information to the various segments of the target audience. The plan shall include:

- 1. Marketing objectives
- 2. Situation assessment, to include:
 - a. Examination of demographic trends
 - b. Economic climate
- 3. Market coverage by alternative providers
- 4. Segmentation, targeting, and positioning
- 5. Marketing mix
- 6. Marketing methods
- 7. Evaluation criteria and methods

Research is important to support segmentation, targeting and positioning. Common evaluation methods include surveys, focus groups, customer comment cards, and mystery shopping. Recommended training may include in-service training to ensure effective performance. The community relations plan and marketing plan may be combined in a single document.

The chosen consultant shall review and evaluate current public relations, publicity, marketing, and other promotional efforts to determine effectiveness within the community. The plan shall recommend cost effective methods and practices that will improve public awareness of programs and services.

Community Health and Environmental Responsibility Plan

A healthy community promotes environmental protection, wise use of resources, sustainability and environmental stewardship. Sustainable development practices increase the efficiency with which buildings use resources and reduce impacts on human health and the environment through better siting, design, construction, operation and maintenance.

Public park and recreation agencies create healthy communities and play a fundamental role in enhancing the physical environment. Through facilities, outdoor setting, established policies and services provided improved health for all and foster change collaborative programs and policies.

Such policies help reduce obesity and incidence of chronic disease by providing opportunities to increase rigorous physical activity in a variety of forms. They provide a connection to nature which studies demonstrate relieves stress levels, tightens interpersonal relationships, and improves mental health. These policies also aid in increasing access to nutritious food options and foster overall wellness and healthful habits.

Sustainable planning principles support initiatives with less of an impact on the environment. Green initiatives may include design elements such as alternative storm drainage techniques, rain gardens, and bio-swales designed to capture and filter storm water through a natural plant system before entering rivers and streams. Pavement may be installed that is porous and allow storm drainage to filter into the subsurface soil.

The consultant shall review existing policies and practices and prepare a plan designed to educate park and recreation employees to integrate sustainable practices in daily operations, park projects and improvements, committing to pollution prevention, waste reduction, recycling, resource conservation; teaching employees to be green advocates in the community, promoting community environmental stewardship and sustainability. The plan shall include recommended healthful programs to educate and promote health and wellness to the community, as well as strategies focused on improving access to healthy food and increasing opportunities for physical activity. Topics may include, but are not limited to:

- 1. Sustainability Practices
 - a. Strategies to protect and conserve natural resources

- b. Best management landscape practices
- c. Sustainable product purchasing
- d. Reduction and handling of waste
- e. Recycling plan for making the process easy and convenient for patrons and employ
- 2. Fostering the next generation of stewards
 - a. Techniques to engage youth in conservation
 - b. Recommend opportunities to engage volunteers in stewardship
- 3. Community Health and Wellness
 - a. Recommended partnerships
 - b. Physical activity
 - c. Healthy food and beverages
 - d. Nutrition education

5.4 SCOPE OF SERVICES

A. Master Plan Document

The scope of this project includes the following:

- 1. Compilation of the findings and recommendations from above study components into one or more documents which together identify community priorities and define City of Cooper City Comprehensive Parks Recreation Master Plan for the future (10 years).
- 2. A separate "executive summary" of the Master Plan report shall be provided. An executive summary narrative will be included within all study component documents.

B. Master Plan Deliverables

- A long-range vision for the City of Cooper City Parks and Recreation Department including specific goals and priorities that incorporate all findings from each of the above study components and particularly reflect community interest and significant levels of support.
- 2. A well-defined, long-range plan for an integrated network of parks, community facilities, bikeways, open spaces, public places, and corridors for the future; community parks and facilities resource maps that graphically identify the existing and proposed components of this system (this should include identification of park types, future acquisition and development plans, and solutions addressing neighborhood and community access issues).
- 3. A review and listing of recommendations for the Parks and Recreation Element of a City of Cooper City's Comprehensive Plan document.
- 4. A framework for maximizing citizen use and enjoyment of existing parks, facilities, and recreation services.
- 5. A framework for meeting future needs and achieving long-range parks system development and recreation program services goals.
- 6. A specific action plan for the next ten (10) years that implements standards, guidelines, policies and recommendations of the Master Plan. This plan should address administration and management as well as maintenance and operations for both parks development and recreation program services.

- 7. Specific funding recommendations and strategies which support short range (2024 -2029), mid-range (2029-2034), and long-range (2034-2039) parks development and recreation program development needs while responding to the community's "willingness to pay" attitudes and priorities. Recommendations should be based on specific cost projections identified under parks development goals (particularly the CIP) and project growth of recreational services.
- 8. Maintenance and operations standards and guidelines of providing quality, safe, and costeffective maintenance operations and practices. Determine funding and staffing levels commensurate with maintenance and operations responsibilities.
- 9. Recommendations for improved public relations and communications to maximize community awareness of Parks and Recreation Department programs services.

C. General Requirements for Consultant

- 1. The consultant will involve as many Cooper City residents in the development of the Master Plan as possible. It is critical that the diversity of individuals (i.e., all cultures, ages and abilities) as well as community organizations, agencies, businesses, and service providers (e.g. The Red Cross, YMCA/YWCA, Boys and Girls Club. and local foundations, non-profit organizations and employers) are afforded opportunities for input. To encourage community-wide involvement, several in-person public input methodologies (e.g. neighborhood meetings, community forums, questionnaires, presentations, focus groups, on-line surveying, newsletters, displays, telephone surveys) should be utilized.
- 2. The consultant will hold regular consultations with City staff to review progress, present information, and provide recommendations. These meetings will occur as needed, but not less that once a month throughout the project period.
- 3. The consultant will plan and facilitate public workshops including a minimum of four (4) community meetings as necessary to accomplish comprehensive public input. The consultant will prepare and make presentations before the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board and the City Commission as necessary to accomplish support for and successful adoption of the Master Plan. This will include a presentation of a draft as well as the final master plan document for approval.
- 4. The consultant shall ensure the local adoption of the Cooper City Parks and Recreation System Master Plan within nine (9) months of notice to proceed or other mutually agreed upon alternative deadline date based on time frames outlined in the firm's proposal.

5.5 OPTIONAL BENEFITS OR SERVICES

Contractor may offer optional benefits or services to the City to be included in the contract that is not listed in this RFP. Contractors should include these optional benefits or services and any costs as part of their response to the RFP.

[END OF SECTION]

SECTION VI - CONSIDERATION FOR AWARD / AWARD PROCEDURES

6.1 EVALUATION COMMITTEE

Proposals submitted will be evaluated by an Evaluation Committee. The Evaluation Committee shall be selected by the City's City Manager.

6.2 REVIEW OF PROPOSALS

The Evaluation Committee will use points formula during the review process to score proposals. Each member of the Evaluation Committee will first score each technical proposal by each of the criteria described in Section 6.3 below. The full Evaluation Committee will then convene to review and discuss these evaluations and to combine the individual scores to arrive at a composite technical score for each firm. At this point, firms with an unacceptably low technical score will be eliminated from further consideration.

After the composite technical score for each firm has been established the sealed dollar cost proposal will be opened and additional points will be added to the technical score based on the proposed price. The maximum score for cost will be assigned to the firm offering the lowest total all-inclusive maximum cost. Appropriate fractional costs will be assigned to other Proposers. Sealed dollar proposals will not be opened until the appropriate time. The Purchasing Division will provide the final rank to the City Manager.

The City of Cooper City reserves the right to retain all proposals submitted and use any idea in the proposal regardless of whether that proposal is selected.

6.3 EVALUATION CRITERIA

Proposals will be evaluated using the following factors. Contractors meeting mandatory criteria will have their proposals evaluated and scored for technical qualification and/or price.

CRITERIA	MAXIMUM POINTS
Firm Qualifications and Experience (involving the creation of comprehensive Parks and Recreation Master Plan for municipalities serving similar populations)	20
2. Qualifications and Experience of Key Personnel	10
 Best Overall Approach to the Scope of Services: knowledge of current trends in park planning and recreational program implementation, resources and availability. 	30
4. Price Proposal	30
5. Past Performance including client references and years in business (THE CITY RESERVES THE RIGHT TO CONTACT ANY CUSTOMER OF A PROPOSER REGARDLESS OF WHETHER OR NOT THE CUSTOMER IS INCLUDED BY CONTRACTOR AS REFERENCE)	10
TOTAL POSSIBLE POINTS:	100

Evaluation of proposals will be conducted by an evaluation committee of qualified City Staff, or other qualified persons

selected by the City Manager. The city will conduct a two-step process.

Initial Evaluation 1.1. The city will review each proposal for responsiveness and compliance: Ensure that each proposal received meets all the specified submission requirements, including submission deadlines, required documentation, and adherence to procurement guidelines.

1.2. Evaluation Committee Formation: An evaluation committee will assess and score the proposals objectively, considering evaluation factors, as outlined in the Request for Proposal, and assign scores based on predefined evaluation criteria.

The committee will score and rank all responsive proposals and determine a minimum of three (3) to be finalists for further consideration. In the event there are less than three (3) responsive proposals, the committee will give further consideration to all responsive proposals received. If necessary, the Committee will conduct discussions, for clarification purposes only, with the finalists and re-score and re-rank the finalists' proposals. Proposers or Finalists may be required to provide an oral presentation by appearing before the Evaluation Committee for clarification purposes only. The City may require visits to customer installations or demonstrations of product by proposers as part of the evaluation process.

The City may require additional information and Proposers shall agree to furnish such information. The City reserves the right to award the contract to that Proposer who will best serve the interest of the City. The City reserves the right, based upon its deliberations and in its opinion, to accept or reject any or all proposals. The City also reserves the right to waive minor irregularities or variations to the specifications and in the bidding process.

The City uses a mathematical formula for determining allocation of cost points to each responsive, responsible Proposer. The lowest, responsive, responsible Proposer receives the maximum allowable points. When using this formula, a Proposer that submits a cost or fee which is two times greater than the cost/fee of the lowest responsive, responsible Proposer, will result in receiving zero points for cost.

6.4 FINAL SELECTION

The City Commission of the City of Cooper City will award the Proposal(s) deemed most qualified based on the submittal criteria.

6.5 RIGHT TO REJECT PROPOSALS

Submission of a proposal indicates acceptance by the firm of the conditions contained in the request for proposals unless clearly and specifically noted in the proposal submitted and confirmed in the contract between the City of Cooper City and the firm selected. The City of Cooper City reserves the right without prejudice to reject any or all proposals.

[END OF SECTION]

SECTION VII - PROPOSAL REQUIREMENTS

7.1 Inquiries concerning this Request for Proposal and the subject of the Request for Proposals shall be directed to the Purchasing Department. **PLEASE REFER TO SECTION 3.24, CONE OF SILENCE FOR MORE INFORMATION.**

Purchasing Division 9090 SW 50 Place Cooper City, Florida 33328 (954) 434-4300, 268 Purchasing@cooperCity.gov

7.2 SUBMISSION OF PROPOSALS

The following material is required to be submitted by Wednesday, January 31, 2024 for a contractor to be considered.

The Proposer shall submit THREE (3) clearly identified copies of their proposal, including:

- 1. One (1) **ORIGINAL**, **UNBOUND** copy
- 2. Five (5) **BOUND** photocopies. 3-ring binders or wire/plastic combs are preferred. No binder clips, paper clips or rubber bands, please.
- 3. Provide TEN (1) **ELECTRONIC JUMP DRIVES** (USB 2.0)

All proposals submitted shall thoroughly address and be presented in accordance with the requirements outlined below.

- A. Title Page: List the following:
 - 1. RFP 2023-6-REC, Parks and Recreation Master Plan
 - 2. Date
 - 3. Name of the Firm
 - 4. Contact Person (including title) authorized to represent your firm
 - 5. Telephone Number
 - 6. Email Address
- B. Table of Contents: Include a clear identification of the material included in the proposal by page number.
- C. Technical Proposal:

<u>General Requirements</u> - The purpose of the technical proposal is to demonstrate the qualifications, competence, capacity and methodology of the firms seeking to provide the services in conformity with the requirements of this Request for Proposal. The technical proposal should demonstrate the combined qualifications of the firm and of the particular staff to be assigned to this engagement. It should also specify an approach that will meet the Request for Proposal requirements.

The technical proposal should address all of the points outlined in the Request for Proposal. The proposal should be prepared simply and economically, providing a straightforward, concise description of the proposer's capabilities to satisfy the requirements of the Request for Proposal. While additional data may be presented, the following subjects must be included:

- Cover Page
- Consultant Identification: Provide the name of the individual or firm, the individual
 or firm's principal place of business, and the name and telephone number of the contact person as
 well as a brief narrative description of the consultant or consulting team, organization, and general
 experience.
- Technical Proposal
 - Refer to Section V Scope of Services
 - Executive Summary
 - o Proposer Team Identification, Qualifications, and General Information
 - Experience and Technical Qualifications
 - Relevant Project Experience
 - Project References

D. Cost Proposal

The Cost Proposal Sheet is included in this RFP as Page 6 of 6 of Attachment A. The cost proposal will be evaluated subjectively in conjunction with the technical proposal, including an evaluation of how well it matches Proposer's understanding of the City's needs described in this Solicitation, the Proposer's assumptions, and the value of the proposed services. The cost evaluation is used as part of the evaluation process to determine the highest ranked Proposer. The City reserves the right to negotiate the final terms, conditions and pricing of the contract as may be in the best interest of the City.

THE PRICING SHEET MUST BE SUBMITTED IN A <u>SEPARATE</u>, <u>SEALED ENVELOPE MARKED "SEALED PRICING SHEET FOR "RFP 2023-6-REC</u>, Parks and Recreation Master Plan"

E. Required Attachments of this RFP and Professional Certifications. **DO NOT INCLUDE THE "COST PROPOSAL SHEET" IN YOUR TECHNICAL PROPOSAL.**

Proposer shall submit the completed proposal consisting of two separate envelopes to the address below. FAILURE TO PROPERLY IDENTIFY THE OUTSIDE OF ITS PACKAGE MAY RESULT IN ACCIDENTAL OPENING OF THE PACKAGE AND RENDER YOUR PROPOSAL VOID.

Office of the City Clerk City of Cooper City 9090 SW 50 Place Cooper City, Florida 33328

[END OF SECTION]

ATTACHMENT A (Page 1 of 5)

City of Cooper City, Florida

PROPOSAL FORMS

Parks and Recreation Master Plan RFP 2023-6-REC

Proposal Due: Wednesday, January 31, 2024

For Information Contact:

The Purchasing Division Purchasing@cooperCity.gov

Release Date: Friday, December 22, 2023

Submitted by:_	
. –	(Company name)

ATTACHMENT A

(Page 2 of 5)

Project: Parks and Recreation Master Plan

Contract Identification:

Bids submitted to:

Office of the City Clerk
City of Cooper City
9090 SW 50 Place

Cooper City, Florida, 33328

- The undersigned PROPOSER proposes and agrees, if this Bid/Proposal is accepted, to enter into an agreement with
 City in the form included in the contract documents to perform and furnish all work as specified or indicated in the
 contract documents for the contract price and within the contract time indicated in this Bid/Proposal and in accordance
 with the other terms and conditions of the contract documents.
- 2. Proposer accepts all of the terms and conditions of the advertisement of Request for Proposal and Instruction to Proposers including, without limitation, those dealing with the Bid/Proposal requirements. This Bid/Proposal will remain in full force for one hundred and twenty (120) days from the date of the Bid/Proposal opening. Proposer will sign and submit an agreement with the Bonds and other documents required by the Bidding Requirements within fifteen days after the City's notice of award.
- 3. In submitting this Bid/Proposal, Proposer represents, as more fully set forth in the Agreement that:
 - a. Proposer has examined copies of all plans, and bidding documents, contract specifications and instruction to proposers.
 - b. Proposer has familiarized itself with the nature and extent of the Contract Documents, work site, locality, local conditions and the laws and regulations that in any manner may affect the cost, progress, performance or furnishing of the work.
 - c. Proposer has studied carefully all reports and drawings of the project and the physical conditions of the project site areas and accepts the extent of the technical data contained in such reports and drawings upon which Proposer is entitled to rely.
 - d. Proposer has correlated the results of his/her studies and reviews, observations, investigations, explorations, tests, and studies with the terms and conditions of the contract documents.
 - e. Proposer has given City written notice of all conflicts, errors or discrepancies that is has discovered in these documents and the written resolution thereof by City is acceptable to Proposer.
 - f. This Bid/Proposal is genuine and not made in the interest of or on behalf of any undisclosed person, firm or corporate and is not submitted in conformity with any agreement or rules of any group, association, organization or corporation; Proposer has not directly or indirectly induced or solicited any other Proposer to submit a false Bid, and Proposer has not sought by collusion to obtain for itself any advantage over any other Proposer or the City.
- 4. Bid/Proposal Copies
 - ONE (1) ORIGINAL (UNBOUND) COPY, FIVE (5) <u>BOUND</u> PHOTOCOPIES and ONE (1) ELECTRONIC COPY (Flash Drive) of the Proposal should be submitted to the City of Cooper City, City Hall, 9090 SW 50th Place, Cooper City, Florida 33328, to the attention of the Office of the City Clerk.
- 5. Addenda, Additional Information-Contact Purchasing Division

Any addenda or answers to written questions supplied by the City to participating Proposers become part of this Request for Proposal and the resulting contract. The Bid Form shall be signed by an authorized company representative dated and returned with the proposal Bid.

ATTACHMENT A (Page 3 of 5)

No negotiations, decisions or actions shall be initiated or executed by the Proposer as result of any discussions with any City employee. Only those communications which are in writing from the City may be considered as a duly authorized expression. Also, only communications from proposer that are signed and in writing will be recognized by the City as duly authorized expressions on behalf of the proposer.

Specific guestions related to the Scope of Services requested shall be directed in writing to the City of Cooper City -Purchasing Division. Questions must be emailed to Purchasing@cooperCity.gov, who may respond in kind with copies to all Proposers. The deadline for submission of questions is Friday, January 19, 2024 at 3:00 PM (EST).

The successful proposer shall be required to execute a City contract covering the scope of services to be provided and setting forth the duties, rights and responsibilities of the parties. This contract must be executed by the successful proposer prior to recommendation of award and presentation to the City Commission.

6. Checklist of documents to be included in submittal.

Proposal Form (Completed and Signed)
Reference Form
Public Entity Crimes (PEC) Form
ADA Affidavit
Business Entity Affidavit
Bidder's Foreign (Non-Florida) Corporate Statement (If applicable)
W-9, Request for Taxpayer Identification Number
Proof of Workers Compensation Insurance or Exemption
Proof of Liability Insurance
Ownership Disclosure Affidavit
Drug-Free Workplace Certificate
Employee Background Verification Affidavit
Scrutinized Companies Affidavit
Non-Conflict of Interest Statement
E-Verify Form

ATTACHMENT A (Page 4 of 5)

Bidder's Contact Information

Name of Company:			
Address:			
Type of Business			
Company's Website:			
Authorized Signatory Contact:			
Title:			
Tel:		Mobile:	
Email Address (Required):			
Primary Contact:			
Title:			
Tel:		Mobile:	
Email Address (Required):			
Additional Contact & Title:			
Tel:		Mobile:	
Email Address (Required):			
Remit to Address:			
Remit to Contact:	Name:	Tel:	
Remit to Email:			

ATTACHMENT A

(Page 5 of 5)

COST PROPOSAL SHEET FOR

Parks and Recreation Master Plan

MUST BE SUBMITTED IN A SEPARATE, SEALED ENVELOPE

Item No.	Item Description		Total
1	Not to Exceed Cost:		\$
2	Expenses (Services, fees, hourly rates, other charges)		\$
3	Anticipated Number of Total Hours Required to Complete Project	Total Hours	

Notes

- 1. Unit prices shall be shown and where there is an error in extension of prices, the unit price shall govern.
- 2. Proposer shall include all services and associated fees. Proposer shall itemize all services, including hourly rates for all professional, technical and support personnel, and other charges related to the completion of the work.
- 3. The proposer is advised to consider any inflation expected during the term of the contract. In addition, the price proposal must also include the proposed timeframe for the Master Plan completion.
- 4. Alternate proposals will not be considered unless authorized in the RFP document.

ATTACHMENT B REFERENCES

All references shall be from entities/companies regularly engaged in the business of providing the goods and/or services as described in this solicitation. *CITY OF COOPER CITY STAFF SHALL NOT BE USED AS A CLIENT REFERENCE*.

1.	ENTITY/COMPANY NAME:			
	ADDRESS:			
	CONTACT NAME & TITTLE:			
	TELEPHONE:			
	E-MAIL (REQUIRED):			
	CONTRACT PERIOD:	FROM:	TO:	
2.	ENTITY/COMPANY NAME:			
	ADDRESS:			
	CONTACT NAME & TITTLE:			
	TELEPHONE:			
	E-MAIL (REQUIRED):			
	CONTRACT PERIOD:	FROM:	TO:	
3.	ENTITY/COMPANY NAME:			
	ADDRESS:			
	CONTACT NAME & TITTLE:			
	TELEPHONE:			
	E-MAIL (REQUIRED):			
	CONTRACT PERIOD:	FROM:	TO:	

This page shall be completed <u>IN FULL</u> and submitted with your bid/proposal.

ATTACHMENT C

(Page 1 of 2)

SWORN STATEMENT PURSUANT TO SECTION 287.133 (3) (a), FLORIDA STATUTES, ON PUBLIC ENTITY CRIMES

THIS FORM MUST BE SIGNED AND SWORN TO IN THE PRESENCE OF A NOTARY PUBLIC OR OTHER OFFICIAL AUTHORIZED TO ADMINISTER OATHS.

This sworn statement is submitted to the CITY OF COOPER CITY. FLORIDA

by:		
	(print individual's name and title)	
for:		
	(print name of entity submitting sworn statement)	
whose busine	ess address is:	
and (if application	able) its Federal Employer Identification Number (FEIN) is:	
(If the entity I	nas no FEIN, include the Social Security Number of the individual signing this sworn statement:	

- 2. I understand that a "public entity crime" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(g), Florida Statutes, means a violation of any state or federal law by a person with respect to and directly related to the transaction of business with any public entity or with an agency or political subdivision of any other state or of the United States, including but not limited to, any bid or contract for goods or services to be provided to any public entity or an agency or political subdivision of any other state or of the United States and involving antitrust, fraud, theft, bribery, collusion, racketeering, conspiracy, or material misrepresentations.
- 3. I understand that "convicted" or "conviction" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(b), Florida Statutes, means a finding of guilt or a conviction of a public entity crime, with or without an adjudication of guilt, in any federal or state trial court of record relating to charges brought by indictment or information after July 1, 1989, as a result of a jury verdict, non-jury trial, or entry of a plea of guilty or nolo contendere.
- 4. I understand that an "affiliate" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(a), Florida Statutes, means:
 - a) A predecessor or successor of a person convicted of a public entity crime; or
 - b) An entity under the control of any natural person who is active in the management of the entity and who has been convicted of a public entity crime. The term "affiliate" includes those officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, and agents who are active in the management of an affiliate. The ownership by one person of shares constituting a controlling interest in another person, or a pooling of equipment or income among persons when not for fair market value under an arm's length agreement, shall be a prima facie case that one person controls another person. A person who knowingly enters into a joint venture with a person who has been convicted of a public entity crime in Florida during the preceding 36 months shall be considered an affiliate.
- 5. I understand that a "person" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(e), Florida Statutes, means any natural person or entity organized under the laws of any state or of the United States with the legal power to enter into a binding contract and

which bids or applies to bid on contracts for the provision of goods or services let by a public entity, or which otherwise transacts or applies to transact business with a public entity. The term "person" includes those officers,

ATTACHMENT C (Page 2 of 2)

directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, and agents who are active in management of ar entity.
6. Based on information and belief, the statement that I have marked below is true in relation to the entity submitting this sworn statement. (Indicate which statement applies).
Neither the entity submitting this sworn statement, nor any officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders employees, members, or agents who are active in the management of the entity, not any affiliate of the entity, has been charged with and convicted of a public entity crime subsequent to July 1, 1989.
This entity submitting this sworn statement, or one or more of its officers, directors, executives, partners shareholders, employees, members, or agents who are active in the management of the entity, or an affiliate of the entity has been charged with and convicted of a public entity crime subsequent to July 1, 1989.
The entity submitting this sworn statement, or one or more of its officers, directors, executives, partners shareholders, employees, members, or agents who are active in the management of the entity, or an affiliate of the entity has been charged with and convicted of a public entity crime subsequent to July 1, 1989. However, there has been a subsequent proceeding before a Hearing Officer of the State of Florida, Division of Administrative Hearings and the Fina Order entered by the Hearing Officer determined that it was not in the public interest to place the entity submitting this sworn statement on the convicted vendor list. (attach a copy of the final order).
I UNDERSTAND THAT THE SUBMISSION OF THIS FORM TO THE CONTRACTING OFFICER FOR THE PUBLIC ENTITY IDENTIFIED IN PARAGRAPH 1 ABOVE IS FOR THAT PUBLIC ENTITY ONLY AND THAT THIS FORM IS VALID THROUGH DECEMBER 31 OF THE CALENDAR YEAR IN WHICH IT IS FILED. I ALSO UNDERSTAND THAT I AM REQUIRED TO INFORM THE PUBLIC ENTITY PRIOR TO ENTERING INTO A CONTRACT IN EXCESS OF THE THRESHOLD AMOUNT PROVIDED IN SECTION 287.017, FLORIDA STATUTES FOR CATEGORY TWO OF ANY CHANGE IN THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS FORM.
Signature

ATTACHMENT D

AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT (ADA) DISABILITY NONDISCRIMINATION STATEMENT

THIS FORM MUST BE SIGNED AND SWORN TO IN THE PRESENCE OF A NOTARY PUBLIC OR OTHER OFFICIAL AUTHORIZED TO ADMINISTER OATHS.

This sworn statement is submitted to the CITY OF COOPER CITY, FLORIDA by: ______ (print individual's name and title) for: _____ (print name of entity submitting sworn statement) whose business address is: and (if applicable) its Federal Employer Identification Number (FEIN) is: (If the entity has no FEIN, include the Social Security Number of the individual signing this sworn statement: ______ _-___.) I, being duly first sworn state: That the above named firm, corporation or organization is in compliance with and agreed to continue to comply with, and assure that any subcontractor, or third party contractor under this project complies with all applicable requirements of the laws listed below including, but not limited to, those provisions pertaining to employment, provision of programs and services, transportation, communications, access to facilities, renovations, and new construction. The American with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA), Pub. L. 101-336, 104 Stat 327, 42 USC 1210112213 and 47 USC Sections 225 and 661 including Title I, Employment; Title II, Public Services; Title III, Public Accommodations and Services Operated by Private entities; Title IV, Telecommunications; and Title V, Miscellaneous Provisions. The Florida Americans with Disabilities Accessibility Implementation Act of 1993, Section 553,501-553,513, Florida Statutes: The Rehabilitation Act of 1973, 229 USC Section 794; The Federal Transit Act, as amended 49 USC Section 1612; The Fair Housing Act as amended 42 USC Section 3601-3631. Signature

ATTACHMENT E

BUSINESS ENTITY AFFIDAVIT

Ι,	, being first duly sworn state:			
The full legal name and business City of Cooper City ("City") are (to contract or transact business wit follows:	h the
Federal Employer Identification I	Number (FEIN) (If none, Soc	ial Security Num	ber)	
Name of Entity, Individual, Partn	ers or Corporation			
Doing Business As (If same as a	above, leave blank)			
Street Address	City	State		
State and Date of Incorporation:				
Signature of Affiant			Date	
Print Name			Date	_

ATTACHMENT F

FOREIGN (NON-FLORIDA) CORPORATION MUST COMPLETE THIS FORM DEPARTMENT OF STATE CORPORATE CHARTER NO. If your corporation is exempt from the requirements of Section 607.1501, Florida Statutes, YOU MUST CHECK BELOW the reason(s) for the exemption. Please contact the Department of State, Division of Corporations at (850) 245-6051 for assistance with corporate registration or exemptions. 607.1501 Authority of foreign corporation to transact business required. (1) A foreign corporation may not transact business in this state until it obtains a certificate of authority form the Department of State. (2) The following activities, among others, do not constitute transacting business within the meaning of subsection one (1): Maintaining, defending, or settling any proceedings. (a) The list of (b) Holding meetings of the board of directors or shareholders or carrying on other activities concerning activities of internal corporate affairs. subsection (c) Maintaining bank accounts. (2) is not (d) Maintaining officers of agencies for the transfer, exchange, and registration of the corporation's own exhaustive. securities or maintaining trustees or depositories with respect to those securities. (e) Selling through independent contractors. (f) Soliciting or obtaining orders, whether by mail or through employees, agents or otherwise, if the orders (g) Creating or acquiring indebtedness, mortgages, and security interests in real or personal property. (h) Securing or collecting debts or enforcing mortgages and security interests in property securing the debts. (i) Transacting business in interstate commerce. Conducting an isolated transaction that is completed within 30 days and that is not one in the course of repeated transactions of a like nature. (k) Owning and controlling a subsidiary corporation incorporated in or transacting business within this state or voting the stock of any corporation which it has lawfully acquired. Owning a limited partnership interest in a limited partnership that is doing business within this state, unless such limited partner manages or controls the partnership or exercises the powers and duties of a general partner. Owning, without more, real or personal property. (3) This section has no application to the question of whether any foreign corporation is subject to service of process and suit in this state under any law of this state. Please check one of the following if your firm in NOT a corporation: (I) Partnership, Joint Venture, Estate or Trust (II)Sole Proprieties of Self Employed NOTE: This sheet MUST be enclosed with your bid if you claim an exemption or have checked I or II above, your firm will be considered a corporation and subject to all requirements listed herein.

PROPOSER'S LEGAL NAME

SIGNATURE OF AUTHORIZED AGENT OF PROPOSER

Attachment G

Form W-9 (Rev. October 2018)

Request for Taxpayer Identification Number and Certification

Give Form to the requester. Do not send to the IRS.

	october 2018) Identification Number and Certification requester. Do not					
Depart	ment of the Treasury If Revenue Service ► Go to www.irs.gov/FormW9 for instructions and the latest information.				send to the IRS.	
	Name (as shown on your income tax return). Name is required on this line; do not leave this line blank.					
	2 Business name/disregarded entity name, if different from above					
_						
6	3 Check appropria	te box for federal tax classification of the person whose name	e is entered on line 1. Che	eck only one of the	4 Exempt cortain ont	ions (codes apply only to
e.	following seven boxes. certain entities, not individuals; se instructions on page 3):					
5	Individual/sole proprietor or C Corporation S Corporation Partnership Trust/estate Symmot payer code if any					
8.8	8.8				yee code (if any)	
5 id		y company. Enter the tax classification (C=C corporation, S= the appropriate box in the line above for the tax classification				
£ 5	LLC If the LLC	Is classified as a single-member LLC that is disregarded fro	om the owner unless the o	wner of the LLC is	exemption code (If an	from FATCA reporting
F		hat is not disregarded from the owner for U.S. federal tax put from the owner should check the appropriate box for the ta		to-illetitues and alles	oue (ii aii	71
2	Other (see Ins				Applies to acc	ounts maintained outside the U.S.)
8		r, street, and apt. or suite no.) See instructions.		Requester's name and	d address	(optional)
See						
90	6 City, state, and 2	IP code				
	7 List account num	iber(s) here (optional)				
Par		yer Identification Number (TIN)				
		propriate box. The TIN provided must match the nam individuals, this is generally your social security num			rtty numb	er
		rietor, or disregarded entity, see the instructions for F		**	-	-
entitie 77N, k		yer identification number (EIN). If you do not have a n	umber, see How to ge			
		n more than one name, see the instructions for line 1.	Alon see What Name	or and Employer Id	entificati	on number
		quester for guidelines on whose number to enter.	. Also see What Name (
				-		
Par	Certific	cation				
Under	Under penalties of perjury, I certify that:					
	1. The number shown on this form is my correct taxpayer identification number (or I am waiting for a number to be issued to me); and					
		ckup withholding because: (a) I am exempt from bac n subject to backup withholding as a result of a failur				
		sackup withholding; and	e to report an interest t	or dividends, or (c) to	ie ino ne	so notined the tract and
		other U.S. person (defined below); and				
4. The	FATCA code(s) er	ntered on this form (if any) indicating that I am exemp	t from FATCA reportin	g is correct.		
Certif	cation instruction	s. You must cross out item 2 above if you have been no	tified by the IRS that yo	u are currently subject	ct to baci	kup withholding because
		all interest and dividends on your tax return. For real est				
acquisition or abandonment of secured property, cancellation of debt, contributions to an individual retirement arrangement (IRA), and generally, payments other than interest and dividends, you are not required to sign the certification, but you must provide your correct TIN. See the instructions for Part II, later.						
Sign	Signature of					
Here		•		Date >		
Go	neral Instr	uctions	• Form 1099-DIV (div	vidends, including th	nose from	n stocks or mutual
		o the Internal Revenue Code unless otherwise	funds)			
noted			proceeds)			es, awards, or gross
		For the latest information about developments I its instructions, such as legislation enacted	 Form 1099-B (stock transactions by broken) 		es and c	ertain other
after t	hey were publishe	d, go to www.irs.gov/FormW9.	Form 1099-S (proc	•	to transa	ctions)
Pur	pose of For	m	• Form 1099-K (mer			
		orm W-9 requester) who is required to file an				tudent loan interest),
inform	ation return with t	he IRS must obtain your correct taxpayer	1098-T (tuition)			
		N) which may be your social security number er identification number (ITIN), adoption	 Form 1099-C (cane 	celed debt)		
		er identification number (ITIN), adoption umber (ATIN), or employer identification number	 Form 1099-A (acqu 			
(EIN),	to report on an inf	ormation return the amount paid to you, or other		y if you are a U.S. po	erson (in	cluding a resident
	amount reportable on an information return. Examples of information returns include, but are not limited to, the following. If you do not return Form W-9 to the requester with a TIN, you might			with a TIM you might		
	n 1099-INT (intere		If you do not return be subject to backup			
	a constant function	in searches or painty	later.			

Cat. No. 10231X

Form W-9 (Rev. 10-2018)

Attachment H

REQUEST FOR PROOF OF WORKERS COMPENSATION INSURANCE OR EXEMPTION

Dear Provider of Services or Goods:

In order to provide services or goods to City of Cooper City, we require that you provide us either proof of workers' compensation coverage or proof of exemption.

Workers compensation insurance is required of all employers in Florida that employ 4 or more part or full time employees. In the event that you are an employer in the construction industry, you are required to have workers' compensation insurance if you employ one or more workers. Corporate officers and sole proprietors are included when calculating the number of employees. Note: Corporate officers may claim exemption from workers' compensation coverage on themselves only, by filing *Form DWC 250, Notice of Election to Be Exempt.* This form can be found at http://fldfs.com/WC/forms.html.

If you meet the above criteria to be exempt, you MUST provide us with one of the following:

- If your business is a sole proprietorship or unincorporated business: provide us a Verification of Automatic Exempt
 Certificate. This verification is a letter that is issued by the State of Florida Department of Financial Services. To
 receive a letter from the State, complete the following directions: 1) Call the National Council of Compensation
 Insurance 1-800-622-4123, Option 5, and ask them for the class code for your type of business. 2) Once you
 have received this code, call the Department of Financial Services at 1-850-413-1601 and provide them your
 business name, class code, mailing address, and contact phone number. They will send you the Verification of
 Automatic Exempt Certificate. 3) Provide us a copy of the Verification of Automatic Exempt Certificate.
- 2. If your business is a corporation (including a professional association or limited liability company), and you are not required to have workers' compensation insurance as per the requirements as outlined above, you must complete the attached Workers Compensation Exemption Affidavit, have it notarized, and return the original to us.

If you are an employer that meets the requirements of workers compensation and needs to obtain coverage, contact your current business insurance agent, or you may use the following resources to locate an agent: www.faia.com, www.faia.com, or call (850) 893-8245.

Please be reminded that the furnishing of this information to City of Cooper City is a non-negotiable requirement to perform services for us. Failure to provide this timely may result in either termination of your services or delay of payment for services. Your workers compensation Certificate of Coverage, Workers Compensation Exemption Affidavit, or Verification of Automatic Exempt Certificate must be submitted to the Risk Division located at City Hall, 9090 SW 50 Place, Cooper City, Florida 33328, or emailed to lnsurance@cooperCity.gov.

<u>ATTACHMENT I</u> OWNERSHIP DISCLOSURE AFFIDAVIT

provided for each officer and of the corporation's stock. I	d director and each stockholder who hol f the contract or business transaction is	egal name and business address shall be lds directly or indirectly five percent (5%) or mor with a trust, the full legal name and address sha and addresses are (Post Office addresses are
Full Legal Name	Address	<u>Ownership</u>
		%
		%
-		%
Signature of Affiant		
Print Name		
Date		

Date

ATTACHMENT J

DRUG FREE WORKPLACE CERTIFICATE

I, the undersigned, in accordance with Florida Statute 287.087, hereby certify that, (print or type name of firm)
 Publishes a written statement notifying that the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession or use of a controlled substance is prohibited in the workplace named above, and specifying actions that will be take against violations of such prohibition.
 Informs employees about the dangers of drug abuse in the work place, the firm's policy of maintaining a drug free working environment, and available drug counseling, rehabilitation, and employee assistance programs, and the penalties that may be imposed upon employees for drug use violations.
3. Gives each employee engaged in providing commodities or contractual services that are under bid or proposal, a copy of the statement specified above.
 Notifies the employees that as a condition of working on the commodities or contractual services that are under bid or proposal, the employee will abide by the terms of the statement and will notify the employer of any conviction of, pleas of guilty or nolo contendere to, any violation of Chapter 1893, or of any controlled substance law of the State of Florida or the United States, for a violation occurring in the work place, no later than THREE (3)days after such conviction, and requires employees to sign copies of such written (*) statement to acknowledge their receiption. Imposes a sanction on, or requires the satisfactory participation in, a drug abuse assistance or rehabilitation program, if such is available in the employee's community, by any employee who is so convicted. Makes a good faith effort to continue to maintain a drug free work place through the implementation of the drug free workplace program.
"As a person authorized to sign this statement, I certify that the above named business, firm or corporation complies full with the requirements set forth herein".
Signature of Affiant
Print Name

ATTACHMENT K

EMPLOYEE BACKGROUND VERIFICATION AFFIDAVIT

l,	of		, attest that all personnel used in
(Print Name)		(Company Name)	·
•			check with a passing grade and have ented to work in the United States.
Signature of Affiar	nt	_	
Print Name		_	
Date	_		

ATTACHMENT L

Scrutinized Companies Affidavit CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO FLORIDA STATUTE § 287.135

I,	, on bel	nalf of,	
	Print Name and Title	Company Name	
certify that		does not:	
	Company Name		
	1. Participate in a boycott of Israel; and		
	2. Is not on the Scrutinized Companies	that Boycott Israel List; and	
	3 Is not on the Scrutinized Companies	with Activities in Sudan List: and	

- 4. Is not on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List; and
- 5. Has not engaged in business operations in Syria.

Submitting a false certification shall be deemed a material breach of contract. The City shall provide notice, in writing, to the Contractor of the City's determination concerning the false certification. The Contractor shall have ninety (90) days following receipt of the notice to respond in writing and demonstrate that the determination of false certification was made in error. If the Contractor does not demonstrate that the City's determination of false certification was made in error then the City shall have the right to terminate the contract and seek civil remedies pursuant to Florida Statute § 287.135.

Section 287.135, Florida Statutes, prohibits the City from: 1) Contracting with companies for goods or services in any amount if at the time of bidding on, submitting a proposal for, or entering into or renewing a contract if the company is on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List, created pursuant to Section 215.4725, F.S. or is engaged in a boycott of Israel; and

2) Contracting with companies, for goods or services over \$1,000,000.00 that are on either the Scrutinized Companies with activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List, created pursuant to s. 215.473, or are engaged in business operations in Syria.

As the person authorized to sign on behalf of the Contractor, I hereby certify that the company identified above in the section entitled "Contractor Name" does not participate in any boycott of Israel, is not listed on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List, is not listed on either the Scrutinized Companies with activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List, and is not engaged in business operations in Syria. I understand that pursuant to section 287.135, Florida Statutes, the submission of a false certification may subject the company to civil penalties, attorney's fees, and/or costs. I further understand that any contract with the City for goods or services may be terminated at the option of the City if the company is found to have submitted a false certification or has been placed on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan list or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List.

COMPANY NAME	
PRINT NAME & TITLE	
SIGNATURE	

Printed Name & Title of Affiant

ATTACHMENT M

NON-CONFLICT OF INTEREST STATEMENT

1.	A. I am the	of		with a
		[Insert Title]	[Insert Company Name]	
a.	local office in	and principal offic	e in	
2.	The entity hereby	submits a proposal/offer in response to RFF	2023-6-REC, Parks and Recreat	ion Master Plan.
3.	The AFFIANT has knowledge.	s made diligent inquiry and provided the int	formation in this statement affidav	rit based upon its full
4.		tes that only one submittal for this solicitation that said above stated entity has no financied hereby.		
5.	any collusion or conature of this solid	ANT nor the above named entity has directly ollusive activity, or otherwise taken any action citation, including but not limited to the prior red by this solicitation.	n which in any way restricts or restr	raints the competitive
6.		nor its affiliates, nor anyone associated with in this solicitation or any contract to follow the		
7.		nor its affiliates, nor anyone associated wit her clients, contracts, or property interests in		
8.	I hereby also certi Division/Departme	ify that no member of the entity's ownership on the entity's ownership on the entity's ownership of the entity of	or management or staff has a veste	ed interest in any City
9.		ember of the entity's ownership or managem ected position within City of Cooper City gov		seeking, or has been
10	. In the event that a the City in writing.	a conflict of interest is identified in the provisio	on of services, I, the undersigned, w	vill immediately notify
		elow, I/we, the undersigned, as authorized sign achment is true and correct at the time of su		that the information
Sigr	nature of Affiant			

ATTACHMENT N (Page 1 of 2)

E-VERIFY FORM UNDER SECTION 448.095, FLORIDA STATUTES TO BE RETURNED WITH PROPOSAL

Project Name:		
Project No.:		

1. Definitions:

"Contractor" means a person or entity that has entered or is attempting to enter into a contract with a public employer to provide labor, supplies, or services to such employer in exchange for salary, wages, or other remuneration. "Contractor" includes, but is not limited to, a vendor or consultant.

"Subcontractor" means a person or entity that provides labor, supplies, or services to or for a contractor or another subcontractor in exchange for salary, wages, or other remuneration.

"E-Verify system" means an Internet-based system operated by the United States Department of Homeland Security that allows participating employers to electronically verify the employment eligibility of newly hired employees.

- 2. Effective January 1, 2021, Contractors, shall register with and use the E-verify system in order to verify the work authorization status of all newly hired employees. Contractor shall register for and utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify System to verify the employment eligibility of:
 - a) All persons employed by a Contractor to perform employment duties within Florida during the term of the contract;
 and
 - b) All persons (including sub vendors/subconsultants/subcontractors) assigned by Contractor to perform work pursuant to the contract with the City of Cooper City. The Contractor acknowledges and agrees that registration and use of the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify System during the term of the contract is a condition of the contract with the City of Cooper City; and
 - c) Should vendor become the successful Contractor awarded for the above-named project, by entering into the contract, the Contractor shall comply with the provisions of Section 448.095, Fla. Stat., "Employment Eligibility," as amended from time to time. This includes, but is not limited to registration and utilization of the E-Verify System to verify the work authorization status of all newly hired employees. Contractor shall also require all subcontractors to provide an affidavit attesting that the subcontractor does not employ, contract with, or subcontract with, an unauthorized alien. The Contractor shall maintain a copy of such affidavit for the duration of the contract.
 - 3. Contract Termination

a) If the City has a good faith belief that a person or entity with which it is contracting has knowingly violated s. 448.09 (1) Fla. Stat., the contract shall be terminated.

ATTACHMENT N (Page 2 of 2)

- b) If the City has a good faith belief that a subcontractor knowingly violated s. 448.095 (2), but the Contractor otherwise complied with s. 448.095 (2) Fla. Stat., shall promptly notify the Contractor and order the Contractor to immediately terminate the contract with the subcontractor.
- c) A contract terminated under subparagraph a) or b) is not a breach of contract and may not be considered as such.
- d) Any challenge to termination under this provision must be filed in the Circuit Court no later than 20 calendar days after the date of termination.
- e) If the contract is terminated for a violation of the statute by the Contractor, the Contractor may not be awarded a public contract for a period of 1 year after the date of termination.

Company Name:
Authorized Signature:
D' (A)
Print Name:
Till
Title
Date:
Date.
Phone:
i none.

COOPER CITY PARKS & FACILITIES

Neighborhood Parks Daily, sunrise to sunset

City Park Hours

Sports Complexes* Monday-Friday 8AM - 10PM Sat and Sun: 8ÁM - 9PM

*Thorguard Lightning Protection

On June 14, 2022, the City Commission approved an amendment to the City's Code of Ordinances, now allowing leashed dogs in more City parks. This decision expands the opportunity for residents to visit the City's passive neighborhood parks with their four-legged companions. If taking your dog to a passive park, your canine must be leashed at all times. The City will post signage in areas where dogs are prohibited in City parks, such areas include playgrounds, sandboxes, fitness areas, basketball courts, volleyball courts, racquetball courts, tennis courts, pickleball courts, and open spaces where recreational activities are in progress. Dog owners are responsible for cleaning up after their pet in all public areas. Please be considerate of your fellow residents and help keep Cooper City clean. If you have any questions in regard to where leashed dogs are allowed, please call our Parks and Recreation Department at 954-434-4300.

Field and Pavilion Rental - Contact Parks and Recreation for rental inquiries at 954-434-4300, ext. 402

Bill Lips Sports Complex – 11700 SW 49 Place	<u>/</u> 🚖 🞮 👊 🚱	LEGEND	
Chase Park – 9100 SW 49 Street			
Christie Schafale Park – 4900 SW 87 Avenue	m 👺 📥 🚍 🖂 🔘 👀	Baseball	./°
Colony Park – 9011 SW 52 Court	= X 	Basketball	To the second
Community Center – 9000 SW 50 Place	S 🚉 💳 🙌 🚨	Facility Rentals	\$
Community Center Tot Lot – 9000 SW 51 Street	₩	Fishing	#
Cooper City Memorial Park – 9001 SW 51 Street	≡	Fitness Equipment /	-
Coopers Point Park – 8963 SW 58 Court		Program	
Dawn Park – 5725 SW 99 Lane		Golf	<u> </u>
Diamond Head Park – 3699 NW 89 Way		Meeting Rooms	*.
Ellie Kozak Park – 5601 SW 88 Avenue	📫 💳 🛪 📖		
Encore Park – 5701 SW 89 Way		Nature Area	P
Flamingo Park – 5300 SW 122 Avenue		Park Benches	
Flamingo West Park Sports Complex – 6201 South Flamingo Road	\$ 🔝 🕍 📍 🚍 📇 📇 its 🚱 🌭	Pavilion	
Forest Lake Park – 5700 SW 113 Avenue		Pickleball	P .
Homes of Forest Lakes Park – 5926 SW 112 Lane	= X M		
Jerry Morgan Park – 5500 Palm Avenue	? =	Picnic Tables	+=
Natalie's Cove Park – 12107 Natalie's Cove Road		Playground	ALLA
Pine Lake Park – 10001 SW 49 Street	- AUA	Pool	<u></u>
Poinciana Park – 11601 SW 59 Street		Recreational	
Pool and Tennis Center – 11600 Stonebridge Parkway	📰 💲 📫 🔝 🚍 🚓 👺 🗐 🙌 🔞 🔎	Programs	<u> </u>
Pool and Tennis Center Playground – 11600 Stonebridge Parkway		Restrooms	††å
Stirling Palm Park – 5879 SW 102 Avenue		Skating	_ ?`
Suellen H. Fardelman Sports Complex – 10300 Stirling Road	🖊 🗑 💲 😩 🐥 🎮 +t# 🚱 🚳 🌭	Soccer	(2)
Tamarind Park – 5475 SW 115 Avenue	📥 💳 🖂 🔞 🔎 🛰 🤍	Tennis	P
Ted Ferone Park – 5090 SW 106 Avenue	🖬 📫 💳 📇 💹 🔞 🛰 🤍		$+ \equiv$
CITY DOG PARKS		Walking Path	39
Christie Schafale Park – 4900 SW 87 Avenue	₩	Racquetball Courts	
Monterra Community Dog Park (enter at Pine Island Road)	₩	Youth Camps /	
OTHER PARKS & FACILITIES		Programs	<u> </u>
Brian Piccolo County Park	🖊 🗑 💳 📇 📖 🙌 🚱 🔎 👀	Volleyball	
Cooper Colony Golf Course	S		

AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CITY OF COOPER CITY AND COMPANY NAME

THIS IS AN AG	REEMENT, dated the	day of	, 20_	, by and between:
busines	ITY OF COOPER CITY, is address of 9090 SW 50th e "CITY")			
		und		
authoriz CITY , \$	ANY NAME, a parks a zed to do business in the S ST ZIP CODE (hereinaft RACTOR may hereinafter b	State of Florida, with ter referred to as	n a business address of the "CONTRACTOR"	of ADDRESS,
		WITNESSE	T H:	
	of the mutual terms and of the mutual terms and of TRACTOR agree as follows		s, covenants and payn	nents hereinafter set forth,
		ARTICLE 1 PREMABLE		
the objectives, a explanations sh provisions which	and intentions of the responsible accepted as predictions.	ective parties herein icates for the unde	n, the following statementakings and commitr	nt and to generally express ents, representations and nents included within the f the mutual considerations
firm to provide p	•	t <mark>er plan</mark> as more par	ticularly described in E	the CITY's desire to hire a xhibit "A" attached hereto
	"PARKS A	RFP 2023-6-RE IND RECREATION		
1.2 On We c	dnesday, January 31, 202	24, the bids were op	ened at the offices of the	ne City Clerk.
1.3 On approved an agr	day of reement with CONTRACTO	, 20, the OR consistent with t	CITY awarded the bithe terms and condition	d to CONTRACTOR and s set forth herein.
	SERV	ARTICLE 2	NSIBILITIES	

2.1 CONTRACTOR hereby agrees to perform the services for **parks and recreation master plan**, as more particularly described in **Exhibit "A"** attached hereto and by this reference made a part hereof,

("Property") in accordance with the Scope of Services outlined in the specifications, "RFP 2023-6-REC", PARKS AND RECREATION MASTER PLAN attached hereto and made a part hereof as Exhibit "A" and CONTRACTOR's response thereto, attached hereto and made a part hereof as Composite Exhibit "B". CONTRACTOR agrees to do everything required by this Agreement, the Sealed Bid Package, Addenda to this Agreement, and Commission award complete with proposal form. In the event of any conflicts between this Agreement, Exhibit A and Exhibit B, this Agreement shall prevail, followed by Exhibit A.

- 2.2 CONTRACTOR shall furnish all services, labor, equipment, and materials necessary and as may be required in the performance of this Agreement, except as otherwise specifically provided for herein, and all work performed under this Agreement shall be done in a professional manner.
- 2.3 CONTRACTOR hereby represents to CITY, with full knowledge that CITY is relying upon these representations when entering into this Agreement with CONTRACTOR, that CONTRACTOR has the professional expertise, experience and manpower to perform the services to be provided by CONTRACTOR pursuant to the terms of this Agreement.
- 2.4 CONTRACTOR assumes professional and technical responsibility for performance of its services to be provided hereunder in accordance with recognized professional standards of good engineering practice. If within one year following completion of its services, such services fail to meet the aforesaid standards, and the CITY promptly advises CONTRACTOR thereof in writing, CONTRACTOR agrees to re-perform such deficient services without charge to the CITY.
- 2.5 CONTRACTOR shall not utilize the services of any sub-Contractor without the prior written approval of CITY.

ARTICLE 3 TERM AND TERMINATION

- 3.1 The term of this Agreement shall be for the duration of the project, City acceptance, and payment of the project.
- 3.2 This Agreement may be terminated by either party for cause, or by the CITY for convenience, upon thirty (30) days written notice by the CITY to CONTRACTOR in which event the CONTRACTOR shall be paid its compensation for services performed to termination date. In the event that the CONTRACTOR abandons this Agreement or causes it to be terminated, CONTRACTOR shall indemnify the CITY against any loss pertaining to this termination up to a maximum of the full contracted fee amount. All finished or unfinished documents, data, studies, plans, surveys, and reports prepared by CONTRACTOR shall become the property of CITY and shall be delivered by CONTRACTOR to CITY immediately.

ARTICLE 4 COMPENSATION AND METHOD OF PAYMENT

4.1 CONTRACTOR shall be entitled to invoice CITY on a monthly basis for services performed. The invoice shall include, but not be limited to, date of service, the amount of time spent, a description of the service, and any other information reasonably required by CITY. The compensation shall not exceed the unit prices stated in **Exhibit "B"**.

- 4.2 CITY will make its best efforts to pay CONTRACTOR within thirty (30) days of receipt of proper invoice the total shown to be due on such invoice.
- 4.3 All payments shall be governed by the Florida Prompt Payment Act, as set forth in Part VII, Chapter 218, Florida Statutes.
- 4.4 Payment will be made to CONTRACTOR at:

COMPANY NAME Attn: INSERT CONTACT PERSON ADDRESS CITY, ST ZIP CODE

ARTICLE 5 CHANGES TO SCOPE OF WORK AND ADDITIONAL WORK

- 5.1 CITY or CONTRACTOR may request changes that would increase, decrease, or otherwise modify the Scope of Services, as described in **Exhibit "A,"** to be provided under this Agreement as described in Article 2 of this Agreement. These changes will affect the monthly compensation accordingly. Such changes or additional services must be in accordance with the provisions of the Code of Ordinances of the CITY, and must be contained in a written amendment, executed by the parties hereto, with the same formality, equality and dignity herewith prior to any deviation from the terms of this Agreement, including the initiation of any additional or extra work.
- In no event will the CONTRACTOR be compensated for any work which has not been described in a separate written agreement executed by the parties hereto.

ARTICLE 6 INDEMNIFICATION

- 6.1 CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and save harmless and defend the CITY, its trustees, elected and appointed officials, agents, servants and employees from and against any and all claims, demands, or causes of action of whatsoever kind or nature sustained by the CITY or any third party arising out of, or by reason of, or resulting from acts, error, omission, or negligent act of CONTRACTOR, its agents, servants or employees in the performance under this Agreement, for all costs, losses and expenses, including but not limited to, damages to persons or third party property, judgments and attorneys' fees arising out of or in connection with the performance by CONTRACTOR pursuant to this Agreement.
- 6.2 CONTRACTOR shall indemnify CITY for all loss, damage, expense or liability including, without limitation, court costs and attorneys' fees that may result by reason of any infringement or claim of infringement of any patent, trademark, copyright, trade secret or other proprietary right due to services furnished pursuant to this Agreement. CONTRACTOR will defend and/or settle at its own expense any action brought against the CITY to the extent that it is based on a claim that products or services furnished to CITY by CONTRACTOR pursuant to this Agreement, or if any portion of the services or goods furnished in the performance of the service becomes unusable as a result of any such infringement or claim.
- 6.3 CONTRACTOR'S aggregate liability shall not exceed the proceeds of insurance required to be placed pursuant to this Agreement plus the compensation received by CONTRACTOR, or extend to any claims brought

subsequent to the expiration of warranty period outlined above. The CITY's rights and remedies and CONTRACTOR's liabilities as set forth in this Agreement, are exclusive, and the CITY hereby releases CONTRACTOR from all further or subsequent liability, whether based in contract or tort and irrespective of fault, negligence, or strict liability.

The parties recognize that various provisions of this Agreement, including but not necessarily limited to this Section, provide for indemnification by the CONTRACTOR and that Florida Statutes §725.06 requires a specific consideration be given therefor. The parties therefore agree that the sum of **Ten Dollars and 00/100** (\$10.00), receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, is the specific consideration for such indemnities, and the providing of such indemnities is deemed to be part of the specifications with respect to the services to be provided by CONTRACTOR. Furthermore, the parties understand and agree that the covenants and representations relating to this indemnification provision shall serve the term of this Agreement and continue in full force and effect as to the party's responsibility to indemnify.

ARTICLE 7 INSURANCE

Where Contractors are required to enter or go onto the City of Cooper City property (including any property which is owned or leased by the City or upon which the City has a license, easement or right-of-way) to deliver materials or perform work or services as a result of an award, the successful Contractor shall assume the full duty, obligation and expense of obtaining all necessary licenses, permits and insurance and assure all work complies with all applicable Broward County and City of Cooper City building requirements and the Florida Building Code. The Contractor shall be liable for any damages or loss to the City occasioned by negligence of the Contractor or any person the Contractor has designated in the completion of the contract as a result of his or her bid.

The Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless the CITY and its officers, employees, agents and instrumentalities from any and all liability, losses or damages, including attorneys' fees and costs of defense, which the CITY or its officers, employees, agents or instrumentalities may incur as a result of claims, demands, suits, causes of actions or proceedings of any kind or nature arising out of, relating to or resulting from the performance of this Agreement by the Contractor or its employees, agents, servants, partners principals or subcontractor. The Contractor shall pay all claims and losses in connection therewith and shall investigate and defend all claims, suits or actions of any kind or nature in the name of the CITY, where applicable, including appellate proceedings, and shall pay all costs, judgments, and attorney's fees which may issue thereon. The Contractor expressly understands and agrees that any insurance protection required by this Agreement or otherwise provided by the Contractor shall in no way limit the responsibility to indemnify, keep and save harmless and defend the CITY or its officers, employees, agents and instrumentalities as herein provided.

Contractor shall not commence work under this Agreement until it has obtained all insurance required under this paragraph and such insurance has been approved by the Risk Manager of the CITY nor shall the Contractor allow any subcontractor to commence work on his subcontract until all similar such insurance required of the subcontractor has been obtained and similarly approved.

Certificates of Insurance, reflecting evidence of the required insurance, shall be filed with the City's Risk Manager prior to the commencement of this Agreement. Policies shall be issued by companies authorized to do business under the laws of the State of Florida. The insurance company shall be rated no less than

"A" as to management, and no less than "Class VI" as to financial strength according to the latest edition of Best's Insurance Guide published by A.M. Best Company.

Policies shall be endorsed to provide the CITY with notice of cancellation or the Contractor shall obtain written agreement from its Agent to provide the CITY with 30-day notice of cancellation.

Insurance shall be in force until all obligations required to be fulfilled under the terms of the Agreement are satisfactorily completed as evidenced by the formal acceptance by the CITY. In the event the insurance certificate provided indicates that the insurance shall terminate and lapse during the period of this Agreement, then in that event, the CONSULTANT shall furnish, as soon as reasonably practicable, a renewed certificate of insurance as proof that equal and like coverage for the balance of the period of the Agreement and extension thereunder is in effect. The CONSULTANT shall not commence nor continue to provide any services pursuant to this Agreement unless all required insurance remains in full force and effect. CONSULTANT shall be liable to CITY for any lapses in service resulting from a gap in insurance coverage.

Prior to the commencement of the project, Contractor shall provide the City with a certificate of liability insurance and a copy of the additional insured endorsement naming the City of Cooper City its employees, directors, officers, agents, independent contractors, successors and assigns, and other authorized representatives as additional insured on a primary and non-contributory basis to the extent of the contractual obligation assumed by the Proposer. Additionally, the Contractor shall provide the City with a copy of the certificates of insurance and a copy of the additional insured endorsement reflecting the same insurance coverage for all subcontractors utilized by Contractor.

The City shall be granted a Waiver of Subrogation on the Contractor's Workers' Compensation and General Liability insurance policy, and affirmed on the Certificate of Liability Insurance and a Waiver of Subrogation Endorsement. The Contractor waives, and the Contractor shall ensure that the Contractor's insurance carrier waives, all subrogation rights against the City, its officials, employees, agents and volunteers for all losses or damages.

7.1 **REQUIRED INSURANCE**

- 7.1.1 Comprehensive General Liability Insurance written on an occurrence basis including, but not limited to: coverage for bodily injury and property damage, personal & advertising injury, products & completed operations, and contractual liability. Coverage must be written on an occurrence basis, with limits of liability no less than:
 - 1. Each Occurrence Limit \$1,000,000
 - 2. Fire Damage Limit (Damage to rented premises) \$100,000
 - 3. Personal & Advertising Injury Limit \$1,000,000
 - 4. General Aggregate Limit \$2,000,000
 - 5. Products & Completed Operations Aggregate Limit \$3,000,000

Products & Completed Operations Coverage shall be maintained for two (2) years after the final payment under this contract.

The City of Cooper City must be shown as an additional insured with respect to this coverage.

7.1.2 Worker's Compensation and Employers Liability Insurance covering all employees, and/or volunteers of the Contractor engaged in the performance of the scope of work associated with this Agreement. In the case any work is sublet, the Contractor shall require the subcontractor similarly to provide Workers Compensation Insurance for all the latter's employees unless such employees are covered by the protection afforded by the Contractor. Coverage for the Contractor and his subcontractor shall be in accordance with applicable state and/or federal laws that may apply to Workers' Compensation Insurance with limits of liability no less than:

1. Workers' Compensation: Coverage A Statutory

2. Employers Liability: Coverage B \$500,000 Each Accident

\$500,000 Disease – Policy Limit \$500,000 Disease – Each Employee

- 7.1.3 Comprehensive Auto Liability Insurance covering all owned, non-owned and hired vehicles used in connection with the performance of work under this Agreement, with a combined single limit of liability for bodily injury and property damage no less than:
 - 1. Any Auto (Symbol 1)

Combined Single Limit (Each Accident) - \$1,000,000

2. Hired Autos (Symbol 8)

Combined Single Limit (Each Accident) - \$1,000,000

3. Non-Owned Autos (Symbol 9)

Combined Single Limit (Each Accident) - \$1,000,000

- 7.1.4 Professional Liability/Errors & Omissions Insurance, when applicable, with a limit of liability no less than \$1,000,000 per wrongful act. This coverage shall be maintained for a period of no less than two (2) years after final payment of the contract.
- 7.1.5 Sexual Abuse may not be excluded from any policy.

7.2 REQUIRED INSURANCE ENDORSEMENTS

- 1. The City of Cooper City shall be named as an Additional Insured on each of the General Liability polices required herein
- 2. Waiver of all Rights of Subrogation against the CITY
- 3. 30-Day Notice of Cancellation or Non-Renewal to the CITY
- 4. Contractors' policies shall be Primary & Non-Contributory
- 5. All policies shall contain a "severability of interest" or "cross liability" liability clause without obligation for premium payment of the CITY
- 6. The City of Cooper City shall be named as a Loss Payee on all Property and/or Inland Marine Policies as their interest may appear.

CONTRACTOR shall name the CITY, as an additional insured on each of the General Liability policies required herein and shall hold the CITY, its agents, officers and employees harmless on account of claims for damages to persons, property or premises arising out of the services provided hereunder. Any insurance required of the CONTRACTOR pursuant to this Agreement must also be required by any subcontractor in

the same limits and with all requirements as provided herein, including naming the CITY as an additional insured, in any work is subcontracted unless such subcontractor is covered by the protection afforded by the CONTRACTOR and provided proof of such coverage is provided to CITY. The CONTRACTOR and any subcontractors shall maintain such policies during the term of this Agreement. Contractor shall agree to waive all rights of subrogation against the City, members of the City Commission, boards, commissions and committees, officers, agents, employees and volunteers for losses arising from activities and operations of Contractor in the performance of its obligations under this agreement.

The CITY reserves the right to require any other additional types of insurance coverage and/or higher limits of liability it deems necessary based on the nature of work being performed under this Contract.

ARTICLE 8 INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR

8.1 This Agreement does not create an employee/employer relationship between the parties. It is the intent of the parties that the CONTRACTOR is an independent Contractor under this Agreement and not the CITY's employee for all purposes, including but not limited to, the application of the Fair Labor Standards Act minimum wage and overtime payments, Federal Insurance Contribution Act, the Social Security Act, the Federal Unemployment Tax Act, the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code, the State Workers' Compensation Act, and the State unemployment insurance law. The CONTRACTOR shall retain sole and absolute discretion in the judgment of the manner and means of carrying out CONTRACTOR's activities and responsibilities hereunder provided, further that administrative procedures applicable to services rendered under this Agreement shall be those of CONTRACTOR, which policies of CONTRACTOR shall not conflict with CITY, State, H.U.D., or United States policies, rules or regulations relating to the use of CONTRACTOR's Funds provided for herein. The CONTRACTOR agrees that it is a separate and independent enterprise from the CITY, that it has full opportunity to find other business, that it has made its own investment in its business, and that it will utilize a high level of skill necessary to perform the work. This Agreement shall not be construed as creating any joint employment relationship between the CONTRACTOR and the CITY and the CITY will not be liable for any obligation incurred by CONTRACTOR, including but not limited to unpaid minimum wages and/or overtime premiums.

ARTICLE 9 VENUE

9.1 This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of Florida as now and hereafter in force. The venue for actions arising out of this agreement shall be in Broward County, Florida.

ARTICLE 10 PUBLIC RECORDS

- 10.1 The City of Cooper City is public agency subject to Chapter 119, Florida Statutes. The CONTRACTOR shall comply with Florida's Public Records Law. Specifically, the CONTRACTOR shall:
- 10.1.1 Keep and maintain public records required by the CITY to perform the service;
- 10.1.2 Upon request from the CITY's custodian of public records, provide the CITY with a copy of the requested records or allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time at a cost that does not exceed the cost provided in chapter 119, Fla. Stat., or as otherwise provided by law;

- 10.1.3 Ensure that public records that are exempt or that are confidential and exempt from public record disclosure requirements are not disclosed except as authorized by law for the duration of the contract term and, following completion of the contract, CONTRACTOR shall destroy all copies of such confidential and exempt records remaining in its possession after the CONTRACTOR transfers the records in its possession to the CITY; and
- 10.1.4 Upon completion of the contract, CONTRACTOR shall transfer to the CITY, at no cost to the CITY, all public records in CONTRACTOR's possession. All records stored electronically by the CONTRACTOR must be provided to the CITY, upon request from the CITY's custodian of public records, in a format that is compatible with the information technology systems of the CITY.
- The failure of CONTRACTOR to comply with the provisions set forth in this Article shall constitute a Default and Breach of this Agreement, for which, the City may terminate the Agreement.

IF THE CONTRACTOR HAS QUESTIONS REGARDING THE APPLICATION OF CHAPTER 119, FLORIDA STATUTES, TO THE CONTRACTOR'S DUTY TO PROVIDE PUBLIC RECORDS RELATING TO THIS CONTRACT, CONTACT THE CUSTODIAN OF PUBLIC RECORDS AT

CITY CLERK 9090 SW 50th PLACE COOPER CITY, FL 33328 (954) 434-4300 PRR@CooperCity.gov

ARTICLE 11 FEMA REQUIREMENTS - NOT APPLICABLE FOR THIS AGREEMENT

ARTICLE 12 SCRUTINIZED COMPANIES -- 287.135 AND 215.473

12.1 CONTRACTOR certifies that it and any of its affiliates are not scrutinized companies as identified in Section 287.135, F.S. In addition, CONTRACTOR agrees to observe the requirements of Section 287.135, F.S., for applicable sub-agreements entered into for the performance of work under this Agreement. Pursuant to Section 287.135, F.S., the CITY may immediately terminate this Agreement for cause if the CONTRACTOR, its affiliates, or its subcontractors are found to have submitted a false certification; or if the CONTRACTOR, its affiliates, or its subcontractors are placed on any applicable scrutinized companies list or engaged in prohibited contracting activity during the term of the Agreement. As provided in Subsection 287.135(8), F.S., if federal law ceases to authorize these contracting prohibitions then they shall become inoperative.

ARTICLE 13 E-VERIFY

- 13.1 Registration Requirement; Termination. Pursuant to Section 448.095, Florida Statutes, effective January 1, 2021, Contractors, shall register with and use the E-verify system in order to verify the work authorization status of all newly hired employees. Contractor shall register for and utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify System to verify the employment eligibility of:
 - A. All persons employed by a Contractor to perform employment duties within Florida during the term of the contract; and
 - B. All persons (including sub vendors/sub consultants/subcontractors) assigned by Contractor to perform work pursuant to the contract with the City of Cooper City. The Contractor acknowledges and agrees that registration and use of the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify System during the term of the contract is a condition of the contract with the City of Cooper City; and
 - C. The Contractor shall comply with the provisions of Section 448.095, Fla. Stat., "Employment Eligibility," as amended from time to time. This includes, but is not limited to registration and utilization of the E-Verify System to verify the work authorization status of all newly hired employees. Contractor shall also require all subcontractors to provide an affidavit attesting that the subcontractor does not employ, contract with, or subcontract with, an unauthorized alien. The Contractor shall maintain a copy of such affidavit for the duration of the contract. Failure to comply will lead to termination of this Contract, or if a subcontractor knowingly violates the statute, the subcontract must be terminated immediately. Any challenge to termination under this provision must be filed in the Circuit Court no later than twenty (20) calendar days after the date of termination. Termination of this Contract under this Section is not a breach of contract and may not be considered as such. If this contract is terminated for a violation of the statute by the Contractor, the Contractor may not be awarded a public contract for a period of one (1) year after the date of termination.

ARTICLE 14 MISCELLANEOUS

- 14.1 <u>Ownership of Documents</u>. Reports, surveys, plans, studies and other data provided in connection with this Agreement are and shall remain the property of CITY whether or not the project for which they are made is completed. City hereby agrees to use CONTRACTOR's work product for its intended purposes.
- Records. CONTRACTOR shall keep such records and accounts and require any and all subcontractor to keep records and accounts as may be necessary in order to record complete and correct entries as to personnel hours charged to this engagement, and any expenses for which CONTRACTOR expects to be reimbursed. Such books and records will be available at all reasonable times for examination and audit by CITY and shall be kept for a period of ten (10) years after the completion of all work to be performed pursuant to this Agreement. Incomplete or incorrect entries in such books and records will be grounds for disallowance by CITY of any fees or expenses based upon such entries. All records shall be maintained and available for disclosure, as appropriate, in accordance with Chapter 119, F.S.

14.3 <u>Assignments</u>: This Agreement, and any interests herein, shall not be assigned, transferred or otherwise encumbered, under any circumstances, by CONTRACTOR without the prior written consent of CITY. For purposes of this Agreement, any change of ownership of CONTRACTOR shall constitute an assignment which requires CITY approval. However, this Agreement shall run to the benefit of CITY and its successors and assigns.

It is further agreed that no modification, amendment, or alteration in the terms or conditions contained herein shall be effective unless contained in a written document executed with the same formality and of equal dignity herewith.

- No Contingent Fees. CONTRACTOR warrants that it has not employed or retained any company or person, other than a bona fide employee working solely for CONTRACTOR to solicit or secure this Agreement, and that it has not paid or agreed to pay any person, company, corporation, individual or firm, other than a bona fide employee working solely for CONTRACTOR any fee, commission, percentage, gift, or other consideration contingent upon or resulting from the award or making of this Agreement. For the breach or violation of this provision, CITY shall have the right to terminate the Agreement without liability at its discretion, to deduct from the contract price, or otherwise recover the full amount of such fee, commission, percentage, gift or consideration.
- 14.5 <u>Notice</u>. Whenever any party desires to give notice unto any other party, it must be given by written notice, sent by certified United States mail, with return receipt requested, addressed to the party for whom it is intended and the remaining party, at the places last specified, and the places for giving of notice shall remain such until they shall have been changed by written notice in compliance with the provisions of this section. For the present, CONTRACTOR and CITY designate the following as the respective places for giving of notice:

CITY: Ryan Eggleston

City Manager City of Cooper City 9090 S.W. 50th Place Cooper City, Florida 33328

Telephone No. (954) 434-4300

Copy To: Jacob G. Horowitz, City Attorney

Goren, Cherof, Doody & Ezrol, P.A.

3099 East Commercial Boulevard, Suite 200

Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33308

Telephone No. (954) 771-4500 Facsimile No. (954) 771-4923

Contractor: Insert_Contact_Position

INSERT CONTACT PERSON

COMPANY NAME

ADDRESS

CITY, ST ZIP CODE

E-mail: insert_contact_email

Telephone No: insert_contact_phone

- 14.6 <u>Binding Authority</u>. Each person signing this Agreement on behalf of either party individually warrants that he or she has full legal power to execute this Agreement on behalf of the party for whom he or she is signing, and to bind and obligate such party with respect to all provisions contained in this Agreement.
- 14.7 <u>Headings</u>. Headings herein are for convenience of reference only and shall not be considered on any interpretation of this Agreement.
- 14.8 **Exhibits.** Each Exhibit referred to in this Agreement forms an essential part of this Agreement. The exhibits if not physically attached should be treated as part of this Agreement and are incorporated herein by reference.
- 14.9 **Severability.** If any provision of this Agreement or application thereof to any person or situation shall to any extent, be held invalid or unenforceable, the remainder of this Agreement, and the application of such provisions to persons or situations other than those as to which it shall have been held invalid or unenforceable shall not be affected thereby, and shall continue in full force and effect, and be enforced to the fullest extent permitted by law.
- 14.10 **Extent of Agreement.** This Agreement represents the entire and integrated agreement between the CITY and the CONTRACTOR and supersedes all prior negotiations, representations or agreements, either written or oral.
- 14.11 <u>Legal Representation</u>. It is acknowledged that each party was represented by counsel in the preparation of and contributed equally to the terms and conditions of this Agreement and, accordingly, the rule that a contract shall be interpreted strictly against the party preparing same shall not apply herein due to the joint contributions of both parties.
- 14.12 <u>Counterparts and Execution.</u> This Agreement may be executed in multiple originals or counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original and together shall constitute one and the same agreement. Execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Parties shall be legally binding, valid and effective upon delivery of the executed documents to the other party through facsimile transmission, email, or other electronic delivery.

END OF SECTION

REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

IN WITNESS OF THE FOREGOING, the parties have hereunto set their hands and seals on the dates written below.

	corporation
ATTEST:	BY:CITY MANAGER
BY:	CITY MANAGER
CITY CLERK	BY:
APPROVED AS TO LEGAL FORM:	CITY MAYOR
BY:	
CITY ATTORNEY	
WITNESSED BY:	CONTRACTOR: COMPANY NAME, a Florida corporation
Signature	BY:
Print Name	Name:
STATE OFCOUNTY OF	Title:
personally appeared company authorized to conduct business in the Agreement as the proper official of COMPAN official seal of the corporation, and that the inst	rized by law to administer oaths and take acknowledgments,, as of COMPANY NAME , , a e State of Florida, and acknowledged execution of the foregoing f_NAME for the use and purposes mentioned in it and affixed the rument is the act and deed of that corporation. I have set my hand and seal in the State and County aforesaid
	NOTARY PUBLIC
	Print or Type Name
	My Commission Expires: